Table of Contents

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-Q

		
☒	QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	
For the quarterly period ended June 29, 2019
or

		
☐	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	
For the transition period from              to             
Commission file number: 001-33486
INFINERA CORP ORATION
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

			
Delaware	 	77-0560433	
(State or other jurisdiction of
incorporation or organization)	 	(I.R.S. Employer
Identification No.)	

				
140 Caspian Court	 	 	
Sunnyvale,	CA	 	94089	
(Address of principal executive offices)	 	(Zip Code)	
( 408 ) 572-5200
(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

					
Common shares, par value $0.001 per share	 	INFN	 	The Nasdaq Global Select Market	
(Title of each class)	 	(Trading symbol)	 	(Name of exchange on which registered)	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.     Yes    ☒      No    ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files).     Yes    ☒      No    ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.  

					
Large accelerated filer	☒
	 	Accelerated filer  	☐	
Non-accelerated filer	☐	 	Smaller reporting company	☐	
 	 	 	Emerging growth company	☐	
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).    Yes    ☐      No    ☒

As of August 2, 2019 , 179,397,165 shares of the registrant’s Common Stock, $0.001 par value, were issued and outstanding.

Table of Contents

INFINERA CORPORATION
QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q
FOR THE FISCAL QUARTER ENDED JUNE 29, 2019
INDEX

	
			
 	 	Page	
PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
 	 	 	
Item 1.	Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	3	
 	 	 	
 	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets - As of June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018	3	
 	 	 	
 	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations - Three and Six Months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018	4	
 	 	 	
 	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss - Three and Six Months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018	5	
 	 	 	
 	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity - Three and Six Months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018	6	
 	 	 	
 	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows - Six Months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018	8	
 	 	 	
 	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	10	
 	 	 	
Item 2.	Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	36	
 	 	 	
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	47	
 	 	 	
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	47	
 	
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
 	 	 	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	48	
 	 	 	
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	49	
 	 	 	
Item 6.	Exhibits	71	
 	 	 	
 	Signature Page	72	

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

		
Item 1.	Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	
INFINERA CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(In thousands, except par values)
(Unaudited)

								
 	June 29,
2019	 	December 29, 2018
	
ASSETS	 	 	 	
Current assets:	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	$	109,034		 	$	202,954		
Short-term investments	1,497		 	26,511		
Short-term restricted cash	2,742		 	13,229		
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of $4,129 in 2019 and $3,680 in 2018	260,352		 	317,115		
Inventory	338,793		 	311,888		
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	109,817		 	85,400		
Total current assets	822,235		 	957,097		
Property, plant and equipment, net	159,210		 	342,820		
Operating lease right-of-use assets	64,740		 	—		
Intangible assets	200,991		 	233,119		
Goodwill	229,281		 	227,231		
Long-term restricted cash	26,745		 	26,154		
Other non-current assets	10,817		 	14,849		
Total assets	$	1,514,019		 	$	1,801,270		
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY	 	 	 	
Current liabilities:	 	 	 	
Accounts payable	$	194,882		 	$	191,187		
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	158,617		 	131,891		
Accrued compensation and related benefits	77,152		 	71,152		
Accrued warranty	23,364		 	20,103		
Deferred revenue	78,417		 	88,534		
Total current liabilities	532,432		 	502,867		
Long-term debt, net	284,270		 	266,929		
Long-term financing lease obligations	1,413		 	193,538		
Accrued warranty, non-current	20,782		 	20,918		
Deferred revenue, non-current	28,510		 	31,768		
Deferred tax liability	10,094		 	13,347		
Operating lease liabilities	58,631		 	—		
Other long-term liabilities	62,817		 	68,082		
Commitments and contingencies (Note 19)		 		
Stockholders’ equity:	 	 	 	
Preferred stock, $0.001 par value
   Authorized shares – 25,000 and no shares issued and outstanding	—		 	—		
Common stock, $0.001 par value
Authorized shares – 500,000 as of June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018	 	 	 	
Issued and outstanding shares – 179,339 as of June 29, 2019 and 175,452 as of December 29, 2018	179		 	175		
Additional paid-in capital	1,715,657		 	1,685,916		
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(32,236	)	 	(25,300	)	
Accumulated deficit	(1,168,530	)	 	(956,970	)	
Total stockholders' equity	515,070		 	703,821		
Total liabilities and stockholders’ equity	$	1,514,019		 	$	1,801,270		
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

3

Table of Contents

INFINERA CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
(In thousands, except per share data)
(Unaudited)

	
																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Product	$	226,866		 	$	175,288		 	$	449,873		 	$	346,917		
Services	69,384		 	32,939		 	139,084		 	63,991		
Total revenue	296,250		 	208,227		 	588,957		 	410,908		
Cost of revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of product	177,501		 	105,914		 	335,318		 	208,238		
Cost of services	36,831		 	13,039		 	73,507		 	25,870		
Amortization of intangible assets	8,098		 	4,943		 	16,350		 	10,284		
Acquisition and integration costs	10,700		 	—		 	12,764		 	—		
Restructuring and related	1,864		 	26		 	23,330		 	43		
Total cost of revenue	234,994		 	123,922		 	461,269		 	244,435		
Gross profit	61,256		 	84,305		 	127,688		 	166,473		
Operating expenses:		 	 	 	 	 	 	
Research and development	73,937		 	56,158		 	147,597		 	114,839		
Sales and marketing	37,651		 	28,234		 	77,688		 	57,119		
General and administrative	35,672		 	18,365		 	68,716		 	36,201		
Amortization of intangible assets	6,745		 	1,487		 	13,802		 	3,094		
Acquisition and integration costs	12,164		 	—		 	19,298		 	—		
Restructuring and related	3,471		 	1,680		 	20,659		 	1,517		
Total operating expenses	169,640		 	105,924		 	347,760		 	212,770		
Loss from operations	(108,384	)	 	(21,619	)	 	(220,072	)	 	(46,297	)	
Other income (expense), net:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest income	183		 	629		 	949		 	1,526		
Interest expense	(7,280	)	 	(2,501	)	 	(14,843	)	 	(6,184	)	
Other gain (loss), net	3,210		 	1,429		 	287		 	1,935		
Total other income (expense), net	(3,887	)	 	(443	)	 	(13,607	)	 	(2,723	)	
Loss before income taxes	(112,271	)	 	(22,062	)	 	(233,679	)	 	(49,020	)	
Provision for (benefit from) income taxes	1,385		 	(124	)	 	1,578		 	(802	)	
Net loss	(113,656	)	 	(21,938	)	 	(235,257	)	 	(48,218	)	
Net loss per common share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic	$	(0.64	)	 	$	(0.14	)	 	$	(1.33	)	 	$	(0.32	)	
Diluted	$	(0.64	)	 	$	(0.14	)	 	$	(1.33	)	 	$	(0.32	)	
Weighted average shares used in computing net loss per common share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic	178,677		 	152,259		 	177,542		 	151,296		
Diluted	178,677		 	152,259		 	177,542		 	151,296		
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

4

Table of Contents

INFINERA CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME/(LOSS)
(In thousands)
(Unaudited)

	
																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Net loss	$	(113,656	)	 	$	(21,938	)	 	$	(235,257	)	 	$	(48,218	)	
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Change in unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale investments	24		 	224		 	89		 	99		
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(1,949	)	 	(23,495	)	 	(7,506	)	 	(28,311	)	
Tax related to available-for-sale investment	—		 	(26	)	 	—		 	(26	)	
Actuarial gain on pension liabilities	403		 	—		 	481		 	—		
Net change in accumulated other comprehensive loss	(1,522	)	 	(23,297	)	 	(6,936	)	 	(28,238	)	
Comprehensive loss	$	(115,178	)	 	$	(45,235	)	 	$	(242,193	)	 	$	(76,456	)	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

5

Table of Contents

INFINERA CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY
(In thousands)
(Unaudited)

	
																								
 	 	Three Months Ended June 29, 2019	
 	 	Common Stock	 	Additional
Paid-in
Capital	 	Accumulated
Other
Comprehensive
Income (Loss)	 	Accumulated
Deficit	 	Total Stockholders' Equity	
 	 	Shares	 	Amount	 								
Balance at March 30, 2019	 	177,415		 	$	177		 	$	1,702,710		 	$	(30,714	)	 	$	(1,054,874	)	 	$	617,299		
Shares withheld for tax obligations	 	(80	)	 	—		 	(354	)	 	—		 	—		 	(354	)	
Restricted stock units released	 	2,004		 	2		 	(2	)	 	—		 	—		 	—		
Stock-based compensation	 	—		 	—		 	13,303		 	—		 	—		 	13,303		
Other comprehensive loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(1,522	)	 	—		 	(1,522	)	
Net loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(113,656	)	 	(113,656	)	
Balance at June 29, 2019	 	179,339		 	$	179		 	$	1,715,657		 	$	(32,236	)	 	$	(1,168,530	)	 	$	515,070		

	
																								
 	 	Six Months Ended June 29, 2019	
 	 	Common Stock	 	Additional
Paid-in
Capital	 	Accumulated
Other
Comprehensive
Income (Loss)	 	Accumulated
Deficit	 	Total Stockholders' Equity	
 	 	Shares	 	Amount	 								
Balance at December 29, 2018	 	175,452		 	$	175		 	$	1,685,916		 	$	(25,300	)	 	$	(956,970	)	 	$	703,821		
ESPP shares issued	 	1,825		 	2		 	7,738		 	—		 	—		 	7,740		
Shares withheld for tax obligations	 	(80	)	 	—		 	(354	)	 	—		 	—		 	(354	)	
Restricted stock units released	 	2,142		 	2		 	(2	)	 	—		 	—		 	—		
Stock-based compensation	 	—		 	—		 	22,359		 	—		 	—		 	22,359		
Cumulative-effect adjustment from adoption of Topic 842	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	23,697		 	23,697		
Other comprehensive loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(6,936	)	 	—		 	(6,936	)	
Net loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(235,257	)	 	(235,257	)	
Balance at June 29, 2019	 	179,339		 	$	179		 	$	1,715,657		 	(32,236	)	 	$	(1,168,530	)	 	515,070		

6

Table of Contents

	
																								
 	 	Three Months Ended June 30, 2018	
 	 	Common Stock	 	Additional
Paid-in
Capital	 	Accumulated
Other
Comprehensive
Income (Loss)	 	Accumulated
Deficit	 	Total Stockholders' Equity	
 	 	Shares	 	Amount	 								
Balance at March 31, 2018	 	151,165		 	$	151		 	$	1,438,700		 	$	1,313		 	$	(768,955	)	 	$	671,209		
Stock options exercised	 	64		 	—		 	422		 	—		 	—		 	422		
Shares withheld for tax obligations	 	(73	)	 	—		 	(867	)	 	—		 	—		 	(867	)	
Restricted stock units released	 	1,784		 	2		 	(2	)	 	—		 	—		 	—		
Stock-based compensation	 	—		 	—		 	11,883		 	—		 	—		 	11,883		
Other comprehensive loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(23,297	)	 	—		 	(23,297	)	
Net loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(21,938	)	 	(21,938	)	
Balance at June 30, 2018	 	152,940		 	$	153		 	$	1,450,136		 	$	(21,984	)	 	$	(790,893	)	 	$	637,412		

	
																								
 	 	Six Months Ended June 30, 2018	
 	 	Common Stock	 	Additional
Paid-in
Capital	 	Accumulated
Other
Comprehensive
Income (Loss)	 	Accumulated
Deficit	 	Total Stockholders' Equity	
 	 	Shares	 	Amount	 								
Balance at December 30, 2017	 	149,471		 	$	149		 	$	1,417,043		 	$	6,254		 	$	(758,081	)	 	$	665,365		
Stock options exercised	 	226		 	—		 	1,682		 	—		 	—		 	1,682		
ESPP shares issued	 	1,284		 	2		 	9,383		 	—		 	—		 	9,385		
Shares withheld for tax obligations	 	(89	)	 	—		 	(964	)	 	—		 	—		 	(964	)	
Restricted stock units released	 	2,048		 	2		 	(2	)	 	—		 	—		 	—		
Stock-based compensation	 	—		 	—		 	22,994		 	—		 	—		 	22,994		
Cumulative-effect adjustment from adoption of Topic 606	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	15,406		 	15,406		
Other comprehensive loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(28,238	)	 	—		 	(28,238	)	
Net loss	 	—		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	(48,218	)	 	(48,218	)	
Balance at June 30, 2018	 	152,940		 	$	153		 	$	1,450,136		 	$	(21,984	)	 	$	(790,893	)	 	$	637,412		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

7

Table of Contents

INFINERA CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(In thousands)
(Unaudited)

								
 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:	 	 	 	
Net loss	$	(235,257	)	 	$	(48,218	)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:	 	 	 	
Depreciation and amortization	62,143		 	33,250		
Non-cash restructuring charges and related (credits)	18,172		 	(81	)	
Amortization of debt discount and issuance costs	9,245		 	5,072		
Operating lease amortization, net of accretion	23,355		 	—		
Stock-based compensation expense	21,760		 	23,027		
Other loss	10		 	167		
Changes in assets and liabilities:	 	 	 	
Accounts receivable	55,216		 	(22,015	)	
Inventory	(30,640	)	 	(8,703	)	
Prepaid expenses and other assets	(30,958	)	 	(1,809	)	
Accounts payable	4,726		 	24,458		
Accrued liabilities and other expenses	(5,472	)	 	(14,617	)	
Deferred revenue	(12,267	)	 	2,351		
Net cash used in operating activities	(119,967	)	 	(7,118	)	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:	 	 	 	
Purchase of available-for-sale investments	—		 	(2,986	)	
Proceeds from sales of available-for-sale investments	—		 	23,114		
Proceeds from sale of non-marketable equity investments
	1,009		 	 	
Proceeds from maturities of investments	25,085		 	98,112		
Acquisition of business, net of cash acquired	(10,000	)	 	—		
Purchase of property and equipment	(15,784	)	 	(21,503	)	
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	310		 	96,737		
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:	 	 	 	
Proceeds from issuance of debt, net	8,584		 	—		
Repayment of debt	(96	)	 	(150,000	)	
Proceeds from issuance of common stock	7,740		 	11,066		
Minimum tax withholding paid on behalf of employees for net share settlement	(354	)	 	(964	)	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	15,874		 	(139,898	)	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and restricted cash	(33	)	 	(2,218	)	
Net change in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	(103,816	)	 	(52,497	)	
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of period	242,337		 	121,486		
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of period (1)	$	138,521		 	$	68,989		
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:	 	 	 	
Cash paid for income taxes, net of refunds	$	13,606		 	$	2,210		
Cash paid for interest	$	4,687		 	$	1,328		
Supplemental schedule of non-cash investing and financing activities:	 	 	 	
Third-party manufacturer funding for transfer expenses incurred	$	3,327		 	—		
Transfer of inventory to fixed assets	$	2,195		 	$	1,684		

8

Table of Contents

(1)      Reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash to the condensed consolidated balance sheets:

								
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
 	 	 	 	
 	(In thousands)	
Cash and cash equivalents	$	109,034		 	$	63,308		
Short-term restricted cash	2,742		 	308		
Long-term restricted cash	26,745		 	5,373		
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	$	138,521		 	$	68,989		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

9

Table of Contents

INFINERA CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Unaudited)
		
1.	Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies	
Basis of Presentation
Infinera Corporation (the “Company”) prepared its interim condensed consolidated financial statements that accompany these notes in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“U.S. GAAP”) and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”), consistent in all material respects with those applied in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018 .
The Company has made certain estimates, assumptions and judgments that can affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the periods presented. Significant estimates, assumptions and judgments made by management include revenue recognition, stock-based compensation, employee benefit and pension plans, inventory valuation, accrued warranty, operating lease liabilities, business combinations, fair value measurement of investments and accounting for income taxes. Other less significant estimates, assumptions and judgments made by management include allowances for sales returns, allowances for doubtful accounts, useful life of intangible assets, and property, plant and equipment. Management believes that the estimates and judgments upon which they rely are reasonable based upon information available to them at the time that these estimates and judgments are made. To the extent there are material differences between these estimates and actual results, the Company’s condensed consolidated financial statements will be affected.
The interim financial information is unaudited, but reflects all adjustments that are, in management’s opinion, necessary to provide a fair presentation of results for the interim periods presented. All adjustments are of a normal recurring nature. The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.
This interim information should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018 .
The Company reclassified certain amounts reported in previous periods to conform to the current presentation. Effective in the fourth quarter of 2018, the Company elected to present amortization of intangible assets and acquisition and integration costs as separate line items within cost of revenue and operating expenses. As a result, the costs previously reflected in cost of revenue and operating expenses were reclassified to amortization of intangible assets and acquisition and integration costs within total cost of revenue and total operating expenses. Prior period amounts have been revised to conform to the current period presentation. This change in presentation does not affect the Company's total cost of revenue or total operating expenses.

10

The following tables show reclassified amounts to conform to the current period's presentation (in thousands):

												
 	Three Months Ended June 30, 2018	
 	Previously Reported	 	Change in Presentation Reclassification	 	Current Presentation	
Cost of revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of product	$	110,857		 	$	(4,943	)	 	$	105,914		
Cost of services	13,039		 	—		 	13,039		
Amortization of intangible assets (1)	—		 	4,943		 	4,943		
Restructuring and related	26		 	—		 	26		
Total	$	123,922		 	$	—		 	$	123,922		
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	
Research and development	$	56,158		 	$	—		 	$	56,158		
Sales and marketing	29,721		 	(1,487	)	 	28,234		
General and administrative	18,365		 	—		 	18,365		
Amortization of intangible assets (1)	—		 	1,487		 	1,487		
Restructuring and related	1,680		 	—		 	1,680		
Total	$	105,924		 	$	—		 	$	105,924		

	
												
 	Six Months Ended June 30, 2018	
 	Previously Reported	 	Change in Presentation Reclassification	 	Current Presentation	
Cost of revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of product	$	218,522		 	$	(10,284	)	 	$	208,238		
Cost of services	25,870		 	—		 	25,870		
Amortization of intangible assets (1)	—		 	10,284		 	10,284		
Restructuring and related	43		 	—		 	43		
Total	$	244,435		 	$	—		 	$	244,435		
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	
Research and development	$	114,839		 	$	—		 	$	114,839		
Sales and marketing	60,213		 	(3,094	)	 	57,119		
General and administrative	36,201		 	—		 	36,201		
Amortization of intangible assets (1)	—		 	3,094		 	3,094		
Restructuring and related	1,517		 	—		 	1,517		
Total	$	212,770		 	$	—		 	$	212,770		

		

		
(1)	These lines were not previously reported in the consolidated statements of operations.	
To date, a few of the Company’s customers have accounted for a significant portion of its revenue. For the three months ended June 29, 2019 , one customer accounted for 13 % of the Company's total revenue and for the corresponding period in 2018, two customers individually accounted for 23% and 13% of the Company's total revenue, respectively. For the six months ended June 29, 2019, one customer accounted for 12% of the Company's total revenue and for the corresponding period in 2018, two customers individually accounted for 26% and 12% of the Company's total revenue, respectively.

11

There have been no material changes in the Company’s significant accounting policies for the six months ended June 29, 2019 as compare d to those disclosed in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018 , with the exception of the Company's lease accounting policy. Effective December 30, 2018, the Company adopted Accounting Standards Update 2016-02, “Leases (Topic 842)” ("Topic 842"). See Note 3, “Leases” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for discussion on the impact of the adoption of these standards on the Company's policy for leases.
		
2.	Recent Accounting Pronouncements	
Accounting Pronouncements Recently Adopted
In August 2018, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (the “FASB”) issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2018-15, “Customer's Accounting for Implementation Costs Incurred in a Cloud Computing Arrangement That Is a Service Contract” (“ASU 2018-15”). The update provides guidance for determining if a cloud computing arrangement is within the scope of internal-use software guidance, and would require capitalization of certain implementation costs. The Company adopted ASU 2018-15 in the first quarter of 2019. The Company's adoption of ASU 2018-15 did not have a significant impact on its consolidated financial statements.
In June 2018, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2018-07, “Improvements to Non-employee Share-Based Payment Accounting” (“ASU 2018-07”), which simplifies the accounting for share-based payments granted to non-employees for goods and services. Under ASU 2018-07, certain guidance on such payments to non-employees is aligned with the requirements for share-based payments granted to employees. The Company's adoption of ASU 2017-09 during its first quarter of 2019 did not have a significant impact on its consolidated financial statements.
In February 2016, the FASB issued Topic 842, which amends the existing accounting standards for leases. The new standard requires lessees to record a right-of-use asset and a corresponding lease liability on the balance sheet (with the exception of short-term leases). For lessees, leases will continue to be classified as either operating or financing in the income statement. The Company adopted Topic 842 in the first quarter of 2019 utilizing the modified retrospective transition method through a cumulative-effect adjustment at the beginning of the first quarter of 2019. The Company elected the package of practical expedients permitted under the transition guidance, which allowed the Company to carryforward its historical lease classification, assessment on whether a contract was or contains a lease, and initial direct costs for leases that existed prior to December 30, 2018. The Company also elected to combine its lease and non-lease components and not recognize right-of-use (“ROU”) assets and lease liabilities for leases with an initial term of 12 months or less. The Company did not elect to apply the hindsight practical expedient when determining lease terms and assessing impairment of ROU assets.
In January 2017, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2017-04, “Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment” (“ASU 2017-04”). The guidance eliminates Step 2 of the goodwill impairment test, which requires a hypothetical purchase price allocation. A goodwill impairment will now be the amount by which a reporting unit’s carrying value exceeds its fair value, not to exceed the carrying amount of goodwill. The same one-step impairment test will be applied to goodwill at all reporting units, even those with zero or negative carrying amounts. Entities will be required to disclose the amount of goodwill at reporting units with zero or negative carrying amounts. The Company elected to early adopt the standard prospectively during its first quarter of 2019 and the adoption of the standard did not have any impact on its consolidated financial statements.
Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Effective
In August 2018, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2018-14, “Compensation - Retirement Benefits - Defined Benefit Plans - General (Subtopic 715-20): Disclosure Framework - Changes to the Disclosure Requirements for Defined Benefit Plans” (“ASU 2018-14”). The update eliminates, adds, and modifies certain disclosure requirements for employers that sponsor defined benefit pension or other post-retirement plans. ASU 2018-14 is effective for the Company in its first quarter of 2020, with early adoption permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2018-14 would have on its consolidated financial statements.
In August 2018, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2018-13, “Fair Value Measurement (Topic 820): Disclosure Framework - Changes to the Disclosure Requirements for Fair Value Measurement” (“ASU 2018-13”). The update eliminates, adds, and modifies certain disclosure requirements for fair value measurements. ASU 2018-13 is effective for the Company in its first quarter of 2020 and early adoption is permitted of the entire standard or only the provisions that eliminate or modify disclosure requirements. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2018-13 would have on its consolidated financial statements.

12

In June 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-13, “Financial Instruments - Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments” (“ASU 2016-13”) further amended by Accounting Standards Update No. 2019-04 issued in April 2019 and 2019-05 issued in May 2019, which requires measurement and recognition of expected credit losses for financial assets held. This guidance is effective for the Company in its first quarter of fiscal 2020 and early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact the adoption of ASU 2016-13 and 2019-04 would have on its consolidated financial statements.
		
3.	Leases	
Effective December 30, 2018, the Company adopted Topic 842 using the alternative modified transition method, which requires a cumulative-effect adjustment, if any, to the opening balance of retained earnings to be recognized on the date of adoption with prior periods not restated.
The Company leases facilities under non-cancelable operating lease agreements. These leases have varying terms that range from one to 10 years and contain leasehold improvement incentives, rent holidays and escalation clauses. In addition, some of these leases have renewal options for up to five years .
The Company determines if an arrangement contains a lease at inception. Operating leases are included in operating lease right-of-use ("ROU") assets, accrued expenses and operating lease liabilities on the Company's consolidated balance sheets. The Company does not have any finance leases.
    Operating lease ROU assets and operating lease liabilities are recognized based on the present value of the future minimum lease payments over the lease term at commencement date. As most of the Company's leases do not provide an implicit rate, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at commencement date in determining the present value of future payments. The operating lease ROU asset also includes any lease payments made and excludes lease incentives and initial direct costs incurred. Variable lease payments are expensed as incurred and are not included within the ROU asset and lease liability calculation. Variable lease payments primarily include reimbursements of costs incurred by lessors for common area maintenance and utilities. The Company's lease terms may include options to extend or terminate the lease when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise that option. Lease expense for minimum lease payments is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term. The Company rents or subleases certain real estate under agreements that are classified as operating leases.
Leases with an initial term of 12 months or less are not recorded on the balance sheet. The Company recognizes lease expense for these leases on a straight-line basis over the lease term. The Company does not account for lease components (e.g., fixed payments including rent) separately from the non-lease components (e.g., common-area maintenance costs).     
Adoption of Topic 842
The primary impact for the Company was the balance sheet recognition of operating lease ROU asset and operating lease liabilities. In addition, the Company's financing lease obligations that historically did not qualify for sale leaseback accounting under ASC 840-40, “Leases - Sale-Leaseback Transactions” (“ASC 840-40”) now meet the criteria for sale under Topic 842 and are recorded as operating leases. As a result, the Company reclassified financing liabilities of  $198.3 million from accrued expenses and long-term financing lease obligations and assets of  $174.6 million  from property, plant and equipment, net, to $23.8 million accumulated deficit adjustment reflecting the cumulative effect of an accounting change related to the sale-leasebacks.

13

The following table summarizes the impacts of adopting Topic 842 on the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheet as of December 29, 2018 (in thousands): 

													
 	 	As Reported Balance as of December 29, 2018	 	Adjustments due to Topic 842	 	As Adjusted Balance as of December 29, 2018	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Property, plant and equipment, net	 	$	342,820		 	$	(174,386	)	 	$	168,434		
Operating lease right-of-use assets	 	$	—		 	$	78,855		 	$	78,855		
Other non-current assets	 	$	14,849		 	$	(4,884	)	 	$	9,965		
 	 	 	 	 	 			
Liabilities	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	 	$	131,891		 	$	(7,343	)	 	$	124,548		
Long-term financing lease obligation	 	$	193,538		 	$	(193,538	)	 	$	—		
Other long-term liabilities	 	$	68,082		 	$	(4,907	)	 	$	63,175		
Operating lease liabilities - short-term	 	$	—		 	$	19,209		 	$	19,209		
Operating lease liabilities - long-term	 	$	—		 	$	62,467		 	$	62,467		
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Equity	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accumulated deficit	 	$	956,970		 	$	(23,697	)	 	$	933,273		

The Company has operating leases for real estate and automobiles. During the   three months ended June 29, 2019, operating lease expense was approximately   $6.7 million . During the   six months ended June 29, 2019, operating lease expense was approximately   $23.4 million (including $ 10.2 million of accelerated rent expense due to restructuring resulting in abandonment of lease facilities). Variable lease cost, short-term lease cost and sublease income were immaterial during the   three and six months ended June 29, 2019.
		
(1)  	Operating lease payments exclude $7.1 million of legally binding minimum lease payments for lease signed but not yet commenced.       	
		
(2)  	Calculated using the interest rate for each lease.	
The following table presents supplemental information for the six months ended June 29, 2019 (in thousands, except for weighted average and percentage data): 

					
Weighted average remaining lease term	 	4.91 years		
Weighted average discount rate	 	8.6	%	
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities	 	$	13,183		
Operating cash flow from operating leases	 	$	13,183		
Leased assets obtained in exchange for new operating lease liabilities	 	$	6,007		

In addition, the Company has an operating lease for office space that had not commenced as of June 29, 2019. The legally binding minimum lease payment for this lease is $7.1 million . The term of this lease is seven years .
ASC 840-40 Disclosures
The following table presents future minimum lease payments related to the non-cancelable portion of operating leases as of December 29, 2018 (in thousands):

																												
 	2019	 	2020	 	2021	 	2022	 	2023	 	Thereafter	 	Total	
Operating lease payments	$	18,352		 	$	14,047		 	$	7,888		 	$	5,926		 	$	4,905		 	$	18,303		 	$	69,421		

Financing Lease Obligations
The Company evaluated  two  sale-leaseback transactions that were executed by Coriant in the past and assumed by the Company in the Acquisition (as defined in Note 7, "Business Combination" to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements). It was determined that these transactions did not qualify for sale-leaseback accounting under ASC 840-40.

14

The Company leases a facility (land and all attached real property) in Naperville, Illinois that was sold to a third party and subsequently leased back. This was determined to be a failed sale-leaseback due to a  $31.5 million imposition reimbursement payment to be made over 10 years , which was linked to the total building income generated each year. As a result of purchase accounting, the financing lease obligation was recorded at the present value of the remaining lease payments and expected value of the facility at the end of the occupancy period. The financing lease obligation will continue to be amortized over the remaining period of the lease term under ASC 840-40. The assets will continue to be depreciated over their remaining useful lives under ASC 840-40.
Additionally, the Company leases a facility (land and all attached real property) in Finland, which was sold to a third party and subsequently leased back. The lease was determined to be a failed sale-leaseback due to the deposit being considered a form of collateral. The amount of the deposit was equal to one year of rental payments, whereas typical deposits are approximately two to three months of rental payments. As a result of purchase accounting, the financing lease obligation was recorded at the present value of the remaining lease payments and expected value of the facility at the end of the occupancy period. The financing lease obligation will continue to be amortized over the remaining period of the lease term under ASC 840-40. The assets will continue to be depreciated over their remaining useful lives.
In conjunction with the adoption of the new lease accounting standard in the first quarter of 2019, the transactions qualified for sale-leaseback accounting under Topic 842, as control of the underlying assets was transferred to the lessor. As such, the balances of fixed assets, accrued expenses and other long-term liabilities as of the transition date related to the Naperville, Illinois and Finland leases were reclassified to accumulated deficit as a cumulative effect of an accounting change.

4. Revenue Recognition
Capitalization of Costs to Obtain a Contract
T he ending balance of the Company’s capitalized costs to obtain a contract as of June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018 were $0.3 million and $0.4 million , respectively. The Company's amortization expense was not material for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018, respectively.
Disaggregation of Revenue
The following table presents the Company's revenue disaggregated by revenue source (in thousands):

																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Product	$	226,866		 	$	175,288		 	$	449,873		 	$	346,917		
Services	69,384		 	32,939		 	139,084		 	63,991		
Total revenue	$	296,250		 	$	208,227		 	$	588,957		 	$	410,908		
The following tables present the Company's revenue disaggregated by geography, based on the shipping address of the customer and by sales channel (in thousands):

																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
United States	$	133,213		 	$	120,987		 	$	265,735		 	$	250,012		
Other Americas	29,535		 	4,877		 	44,667		 	10,092		
Europe, Middle East and Africa	90,467		 	62,162		 	189,459		 	121,361		
Asia Pacific	43,035		 	20,201		 	89,096		 	29,443		
Total revenue	$	296,250		 	$	208,227		 	$	588,957		 	$	410,908		

The Company sells its products directly to customers who are predominantly service providers and to channel partners that sell on its behalf.

																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Direct	$	241,017		 	$	195,624		 	$	489,213		 	$	384,086		
Indirect	55,233		 	12,603		 	99,744		 	26,822		
Total revenue	$	296,250		 	$	208,227		 	$	588,957		 	$	410,908		
Contract Balances
The following table provides information about receivables, contract assets and contract liabilities from contracts with customers (in thousands):

								
 	June 29,
2019	 	December 29, 2018	
Accounts receivable, net	$	260,352		 	$	317,115		
Contract assets	$	25,868		 	$	24,981		
Deferred revenue	$	106,927		 	$	120,302		

Revenue recognized for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 that was included in the deferred revenue balance at the beginning of the reporting period was $30.9 million and $67.7 million , respectively. Changes in the contract asset and liability balances during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 were not materially impacted by other factors.

15

Transaction Price Allocated to the Remaining Performance Obligation
The following table includes estimated revenue expected to be recognized in the future related to performance obligations that are unsatisfied (or partially satisfied) at the end of the reporting period (in thousands): 

																												
 	Remainder of 2019	 	2020	 	2021	 	2022	 	2023	 	Thereafter	 	Total	
Revenue expected to be recognized in the future as of June 29, 2019	$	376,625		 	$	84,948		 	$	30,649		 	$	7,234		 	$	3,594		 	$	1,428		 	$	504,478		

5.    Fair Value Measurements
Pursuant to the accounting guidance for fair value measurements and its subsequent updates, fair value is defined as the price that would be received from selling an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. When determining the fair value measurements for assets and liabilities required or permitted to be recorded at fair value, the Company considers the principal or most advantageous market in which it would transact and it considers assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability.
Valuation techniques used by the Company are based upon observable and unobservable inputs. Observable or market inputs reflect market data obtained from independent sources, while unobservable inputs reflect the Company’s assumptions about market participant assumptions based on the best information available. Observable inputs are the preferred source of values. These two types of inputs create the following fair value hierarchy: 

					
Level 1	 	–	 	Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.	
 	 	 	 	 	
Level 2	 	–	 	Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active, and model-based valuation techniques for which all significant assumptions are observable in the market or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.	
 	 	 	 	 	
Level 3	 	–	 	Prices or valuations that require management inputs that are both significant to the fair value measurement and unobservable.	
The Company measures its cash equivalents, foreign currency exchange forward contracts and marketable debt securities at fair value and classifies its investments in accordance with the fair value hierarchy. The Company’s money market funds and U.S. treasuries are classified within Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy and are valued based on quoted prices in active markets for identical securities.
The Company classifies its certificates of deposit, commercial paper, U.S. agency notes, corporate bonds and foreign currency exchange forward contracts within Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy as follows:
Certificates of Deposit
The Company reviews market pricing and other observable market inputs for the same or similar securities obtained from a number of industry standard data providers. In the event that a transaction is observed for the same or similar security in the marketplace, the price on that transaction reflects the market price and fair value on that day. In the absence of any observable market transactions for a particular security, the fair market value at period end would be equal to the par value. These inputs represent quoted prices for similar assets or these inputs have been derived from observable market data.
Commercial Paper
The Company reviews market pricing and other observable market inputs for the same or similar securities obtained from a number of industry standard data providers. In the event that a transaction is observed for the same or similar security in the marketplace, the price on that transaction reflects the market price and fair value on that day and then follows a revised accretion schedule to determine the fair market value at period end. In the absence of any observable market transactions for a particular security, the fair market value at period end is derived by accreting from the last observable market price. These inputs represent quoted prices for similar assets or these inputs have been derived from observable market data accreted mathematically to par.

16

Table of Contents

U.S. Agency Notes
The Company reviews trading activity and pricing for its U.S. agency notes as of the measurement date. When sufficient quoted pricing for identical securities is not available, the Company uses market pricing and other observable market inputs for similar securities obtained from a number of industry standard data providers. These inputs represent quoted prices for similar assets in active markets or these inputs have been derived from observable market data.
Corporate Bonds
The Company reviews trading activity and pricing for each of the corporate bond securities in its portfolio as of the measurement date and determines if pricing data of sufficient frequency and volume in an active market exists in order to support Level 1 classification of these securities. If sufficient quoted pricing for identical securities is not available, the Company obtains market pricing and other observable market inputs for similar securities from a number of industry standard data providers. In instances where multiple prices exist for similar securities, these prices are used as inputs into a distribution-curve to determine the fair market value at period end.
Foreign Currency Exchange Forward Contracts
As discussed in Note 6, “Derivative Instruments” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, the Company mainly holds non-speculative foreign exchange forward contracts to hedge certain foreign currency exchange exposures. The Company estimates the fair values of derivatives based on quoted market prices or pricing models using current market rates. Where applicable, these models project future cash flows and discount the future amounts to a present value using market-based observable inputs including interest rate curves, credit risk, foreign exchange rates, and forward and spot prices for currencies.
The following tables represent the Company’s fair value hierarchy for its assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis (in thousands):  

																								
 	As of June 29, 2019	 	As of December 29, 2018	
 	Fair Value Measured Using	 	Fair Value Measured Using	
 	Level 1      	 	Level 2      	 	Total        	 	Level 1      	 	Level 2      	 	Total        	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Money market funds	$	15,641		 	$	—		 	$	15,641		 	$	10,347		 	$	—		 	$	10,347		
Corporate bonds	—		 	1,497		 	1,497		 	—		 	23,512		 	23,512		
U.S. agency notes	—		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	2,999		 	2,999		
U.S. treasuries	—		 	—		 	—		 	23,987		 	—		 	23,987		
Total assets	$	15,641		 	$	1,497		 	$	17,138		 	$	34,334		 	$	26,511		 	$	60,845		
Liabilities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Foreign currency exchange forward contracts	$	—		 	$	(11	)	 	$	(11	)	 	$	—		 	$	(91	)	 	$	(91	)	

During the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , there were no transfers of assets or liabilities between Level 1 and Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy. As of June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018 , none of the Company’s existing securities were classified as Level 3 securities.

17

Table of Contents

Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments
Cash, cash equivalents and investments were as follows (in thousands):  

																
 	June 29, 2019	
 	Adjusted
Amortized
Cost	 	Gross
Unrealized
Gains	 	Gross
Unrealized
Losses	 	Fair Value	
Cash	$	93,393		 	$	—		 	$	—		 	$	93,393		
Money market funds	15,641		 	—		 	—		 	15,641		
Total cash and cash equivalents	$	109,034		 	$	—		 	$	—		 	$	109,034		
Corporate bonds	1,499		 	—		 	(2	)	 	1,497		
Total short-term investments	$	1,499		 	$	—		 	$	(2	)	 	$	1,497		
Total cash, cash equivalents and investments	$	110,533		 	$	—		 	$	(2	)	 	$	110,531		

	
																
 	December 29, 2018	
 	Adjusted
Amortized
Cost	 	Gross
Unrealized
Gains	 	Gross
Unrealized
Losses	 	Fair Value	
Cash	$	168,620		 	$	—		 	$	—		 	$	168,620		
Money market funds	10,347		 	—		 	—		 	10,347		
U.S. treasuries	23,986		 	1		 	—		 	23,987		
Total cash and cash equivalents	$	202,953		 	$	1		 	$	—		 	$	202,954		
Corporate bonds	23,603		 	—		 	(91	)	 	23,512		
U.S. agency notes	3,000		 	—		 	(1	)	 	2,999		
Total short-term investments	$	26,603		 	$	—		 	$	(92	)	 	$	26,511		
Total cash, cash equivalents and investments	$	229,556		 	$	1		 	$	(92	)	 	$	229,465		

  As of June 29, 2019 , the Company’s available-for-sale investments have contractual maturity terms of up to 3 months . Gross realized gains and losses on investments were insignificant in all periods. The specific identification method is used to account for gains and losses on available-for-sale investments.
As of June 29, 2019 , the Company had $110.5 million of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, including $64.3 million of cash and cash equivalents held by its foreign subsidiaries. In addition, the Company had $29.5 million of restricted cash as of June 29, 2019. The Company's cash in foreign locations is used for operational and investing activities in those locations, and the Company does not currently have the need or the intent to repatriate those funds to the United States. 
6.    Derivative Instruments
Foreign Currency Exchange Forward Contracts
The Company transacts business in various foreign currencies and has international sales, cost of sales, and expenses denominated in foreign currencies, and carries foreign-currency-denominated monetary assets and liabilities, subjecting the Company to foreign currency risk. The Company’s primary foreign currency risk management objective is to protect the U.S. dollar value of future cash flows and minimize the volatility of reported earnings. The Company utilizes foreign currency exchange forward contracts, primarily short term in nature.
The Company periodically enters into foreign currency exchange forward contracts to manage its exposure to fluctuation in foreign exchange rates that arise from its euro and British pound denominated receivables and restricted cash balances. Gains and losses on these contracts are intended to offset the impact of foreign exchange rate fluctuations on the underlying foreign currency denominated accounts receivables and restricted cash, and therefore, do not subject the Company to material balance sheet risk.
The Company also enters into foreign currency exchange forward contracts to reduce the volatility of cash flows primarily related to forecasted revenues and expenses denominated in euros, British pounds and Swedish kronors (“SEK”). The contracts are settled at maturity and at rates agreed to at inception of the contracts. The gains

18

and losses on these foreign currency derivatives are recorded to the consolidated statement of operations line item, in the current period, to which the item that is being economically hedged is recorded.
For the three months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018 , the before-tax effect of the foreign currency exchange forward contracts was an immaterial net gain and a net gain of $1.2 million , respectively, and for the six months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018, the before-tax effect of the foreign currency exchange forward contracts was a net gain of $0.7 million and $0.5 million , respectively. In each of these periods, the impact of the gross gains and losses was offset by foreign exchange rate fluctuations on the underlying foreign currency denominated amounts.
As of June 29, 2019 , the Company did not designate foreign currency exchange forward contracts as hedges for accounting purposes and accordingly, changes in the fair value are recorded in the accompanying condensed consolidated statements of operations. These contracts were entered into with one high-quality institution and the Company consistently monitors the creditworthiness of the counterparties.
The fair value of derivative instruments not designated as hedging instruments in the Company’s condensed consolidated balance sheets was as follows (in thousands):

																
 	As of June 29, 2019	 	As of December 29, 2018	
 	Gross Notional (1)   	 	Other Accrued Liabilities	 	Gross Notional (1)   	 	Other Accrued Liabilities	
Foreign currency exchange forward contracts	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Related to euro denominated receivables	$	15,279		 	$	(11	)	 	$	40,068		 	$	(52	)	
Related to British pound denominated receivables	$	—		 	—		 	$	6,412		 	(38	)	
Related to euro denominated restricted cash	$	239		 	—		 	$	240		 	(1	)	
 			 	$	(11	)	 			 	$	(91	)	
		
(1)  	Represents the face amounts of forward contracts that were outstanding as of the end of the period noted.	
Accounts Receivable Factoring
The Company has sold certain designated trade account receivables based on factoring arrangements to a large international banking institution. Pursuant to the terms of the arrangements, the Company accounts for these transactions in accordance with ASC 860, “Transfers and Servicing.” The Company's factor purchases trade accounts receivables on a non-recourse basis and without any further obligations. Trade accounts receivables balances sold are removed from the consolidated balance sheets and cash received are reflected as cash provided by operating activities in the consolidated statements of cash flow. The difference between the fair value of the Company's trade receivables and the proceeds received is recorded as interest expense in the Company's condensed consolidated statements of operations, and for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019, the Company's recognized factoring related interest expense was approximately $0.2 million and $0.4 million , respectively. The gross amount of trade accounts receivables sold during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019, totaled approximately $21.2 million and $45.6 million , respectively. The Company did not enter into any factoring arrangements during the three and six months ended June 29, 2018.
7.    Business Combination
On October 1, 2018 (the “Acquisition Date”), the Company completed the acquisition of all the outstanding limited liability company interests of Telecom Holding Parent LLC (“Coriant”), a Delaware limited liability company (the “Acquisition”). The Acquisition positions the Company as one of the largest providers of vertically integrated transport networking solutions in the world, enhances the Company's ability to serve a global customer base and accelerates delivery of the innovative solutions its customers demand. The Acquisition also positions the Company to expand the breadth of customer applications it can address, including metro aggregation and switching, disaggregated transport and routing, and software-enabled multi-layer network management and control. The Acquisition was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC Topic 805, “Business Combinations” and consisted of the following (in thousands):

19

	
				
Cash (1)	$	154,192		
Equity consideration (2)	129,628		
Total	$	283,820		
		
(1)  	Cash consideration of $154.2 million includes $10.0 million that the Company held in escrow as of December 29, 2018.	
		
(2)  	Based on the closing price of the Company's common stock of $6.18 on October 1, 2018, the $129.6 million equity consideration represents the fair value of approximately 21 million shares of the Company's common stock issued to Coriant shareholders in accordance with the Purchase Agreement.	
The Company financed the cash portion of the purchase price of the Acquisition with the net proceeds from its offering of $402.5 million in aggregate principal amount of its 2.125% convertible senior notes due September 1, 2024 (the “2024 Notes”). See Note 13, “Debt” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more information regarding the 2024 Notes.
The Company allocated the fair value of the purchase price of the Acquisition to the tangible and intangible assets acquired as well as liabilities assumed, based on their estimated fair values. The excess of the purchase price over the fair values of these identifiable assets and liabilities was recorded as goodwill.
The Company prepared an initial determination of the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed as of the Acquisition Date using preliminary information. In accordance with "Topic 805", during the measurement period an acquirer retrospectively adjusts the provisional amounts recognized at the Acquisition Date to reflect information obtained about facts and circumstances that existed as of the Acquisition Date that, if known, would have affected the measurement of the amounts recognized as of the Acquisition Date. Accordingly, the Company has recognized measurement period adjustments made during the first half of 2019 to the fair value of certain assets acquired and liabilities assumed as a result of additional information obtained. None of the adjustments had a material impact on the Company's financial results.
The following table summarizes the Company’s preliminary allocation of the purchase consideration based on the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the Acquisition Date (in thousands): 

												
 	Amounts
Recognized as of Acquisition Date	 	Measurement Period Adjustments	 	Total	
Cash and cash equivalents	$	15,549		 	$	—		 	$	15,549		
Restricted cash	25,743		 	—		 	25,743		
Accounts receivable	170,466		 	(1,507	)	 	168,959		
Inventory	96,067		 	(884	)	 	95,183		
Property, plant and equipment, net	217,991		 	—		 	217,991		
Other assets	39,145		 	(262	)	 	38,883		
Intangible assets, net	200,700		 	—		 	200,700		
Goodwill	48,235		 	7,848		 	56,083		
Financing lease obligation	(194,700	)	 	—		 	(194,700	)	
Deferred revenue	(43,502	)	 	231		 	(43,271	)	
Other liabilities	(291,874	)	 	(5,426	)	 	(297,300	)	
Total net assets	$	283,820		 	$	—		 	$	283,820		

The Company expects to finalize the allocation of the purchase consideration as soon as practicable, pending finalization of income taxes and any other adjustments related to acquired assets or liabilities, but no later than 12 months from the Acquisition Date. The measurement period adjustments were primarily related to adjustments to acquired liabilities, receivables, inventory, deferred revenue, tax effects of these purchase accounting adjustments and changes in assessment of certain tax positions. The Company does not believe that the measurement period adjustments had a material impact on its consolidated statements of operations, balance sheets or cash flows in any periods previously reported.

20

The following table presents details of the identifiable assets acquired at the Acquisition Date (in thousands, except estimated useful life data):

							
 	 	Fair Value	 	Estimated Useful Life
(In Years)	
Customer relationships and backlog	 	$	111,400		 	8	
Developed technology	 	70,550		 	5	
In-process technology	 	17,750		 	n/a	
Trade name	 	1,000		 	1	
Total	 	$	200,700		 	 	

Goodwill generated from this business combination is primarily attributable to the synergies from combining the operations of Coriant with that of the Company, which resulted in strengthening the Company's ability to serve a global customer base and accelerate delivery of product solutions. The goodwill recorded in the Acquisition is not expected to be deductible for income tax purposes.
8.    Goodwill and Intangible Assets
Goodwill
Goodwill is recorded when the purchase price of an acquisition exceeds the fair value of the net tangible and identified intangible assets acquired.
The following table presents details of the Company’s goodwill during the six months ended June 29, 2019 (in thousands):

				
Balance as of December 29, 2018	$	227,231		
Adjustment to goodwill acquired	7,848		
Foreign currency translation adjustments	(5,798	)	
Balance as of June 29, 2019	$	229,281		

The gross carrying amount of goodwill may change due to the effects of foreign currency fluctuations as a portion of these assets are denominated in foreign currency. To date, the Company has zero accumulated impairment loss on goodwill.
Intangible Assets
The following tables present details of the Company’s intangible assets as of June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018 (in thousands, except for weighted average data):

														
 	June 29, 2019	
 	Gross Carrying Amount	 	Accumulated Amortization	 	Net Carrying Amount	 	Weighted Average Remaining Useful Life (In Years)	
Intangible assets with finite lives:			 			 			 	 	
Trade names	$	1,000		 	$	(750	)	 	$	250		 	NMF*	
Customer relationships	156,595		 	(55,157	)	 	101,438		 	3.4	
Developed technology	163,249		 	(81,696	)	 	81,553		 	1.5	
Total intangible assets with finite lives	$	320,844		 	$	(137,603	)	 	$	183,241		 	4.9	
In-process technology	17,750		 	—		 	17,750		 	 	
Total intangible assets	$	338,594		 	$	(137,603	)	 	$	200,991		 		

*NMF = Not meaningful

21

	
														
 	December 29, 2018	
 	Gross Carrying Amount	 	Accumulated Amortization	 	Net Carrying Amount	 	Weighted Average Remaining Useful Life (In Years)	
Intangible assets with finite lives:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Trade names	$	1,000		 	$	(250	)	 	$	750		 	NMF*	
Customer relationships	158,110		 	(42,478	)	 	115,632		 	3.5	
Developed technology	166,355		 	(67,368	)	 	98,987		 	1.7	
Total intangible assets with finite lives	$	325,465		 	$	(110,096	)	 	$	215,369		 	5.2	
In-process technology	17,750		 	—		 	17,750		 	 	
Total intangible assets	$	343,215		 	$	(110,096	)	 	$	233,119		 	 	

*NMF = Not meaningful
The gross carrying amount of intangible assets and the related amortization expense of intangible assets may change due to the effects of foreign currency fluctuations as a portion of these assets are denominated in foreign currency. Amortization expense was $14.8 million and $30.1 million for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, and was $6.5 million and $13.4 million , respectively, for the corresponding periods in 2018.
Intangible assets are carried at cost less accumulated amortization. Amortization expenses are recorded to the appropriate cost and expense categories.
The following table summarizes the Company’s estimated future amortization expense of intangible assets with finite lives as of June 29, 2019 (in thousands):

																												
 	 	 	Fiscal Years	
 	Total	 	Remainder of 2019	 	2020	 	2021	 	2022	 	2023	 	2024 and Thereafter	
Total future amortization expense	$	183,241		 	$	29,500		 	$	39,883		 	$	27,317		 	$	24,789		 	$	18,883		 	$	42,869		

9.    Balance Sheet Details
Restricted Cash
The Company’s restricted cash balance is primarily comprised of certificates of deposit and money market funds, of which the majority is not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. These amounts primarily collateralize the Company’s issuances of standby letters of credit and bank guarantees. Additionally, the Company's restricted cash balance includes amounts pledged as collateral on its derivative instruments.

22

Table of Contents

The following table provides details of selected balance sheet items (in thousands):

								
 	June 29,
2019	 	December 29,
2018	
Inventory	 	 	 	
Raw materials	$	70,370		 	$	74,435		
Work in process	59,528		 	57,232		
Finished goods	208,895		 	180,221		
Total inventory	$	338,793		 	$	311,888		
Property, plant and equipment, net	 	 	 	
Computer hardware	$	16,806		 	$	15,633		
Computer software (1)	35,949		 	40,923		
Laboratory and manufacturing equipment (2)	309,759		 	304,889		
Land and building	12,349		 	187,184		
Furniture and fixtures	2,655		 	2,587		
Leasehold and building improvements	46,895		 	46,038		
Construction in progress	47,202		 	32,997		
Subtotal	$	471,615		 	$	630,251		
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(312,405	)	 	(287,431	)	
Total property, plant and equipment, net	$	159,210		 	$	342,820		
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	 	 	 	
Loss contingency related to non-cancelable purchase commitments	26,693		 	$	26,042		
Professional and other consulting fees	13,766		 	10,442		
Taxes payable	20,531		 	23,249		
Accrued rebate and customer prepay liability	12,610		 	13,501		
Restructuring accrual	29,341		 	13,097		
Acquisition related funds in escrow	—		 	10,000		
Short-term financing lease obligation	560		 	4,718		
Short-term operating lease liability	19,210		 	—		
Short-term debt	3,720		 	—		
Other customer related charges	8,900		 	800		
Other accrued expenses and other current liabilities	23,286		 	30,042		
Total accrued expenses	$	158,617		 	$	131,891		

(1)  	Included in computer software at June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018 were $16.5 million and $13.1 million , respectively, related to enterprise resource planning ( “ ERP ” ) systems that the Company implemented. The unamortized ERP costs at June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018 were $5.8 million and $3.9 million , respectively.	

(2)  	Included in laboratory and manufacturing equipment at June 29, 2019 was $2 million related to an equipment finance lease entered by the Company for a term of three years with an option to purchase at the end of the three year term. The finance lease was recorded at $2 million using a discount rate of 8.2% and was included in property, plant and equipment. As of June 29, 2019 $0.6 million was included in accrued expenses and other current liabilities and $1.4 million as long term finance lease obligation.	
10.    Restructuring and Related Costs
In December of 2018, the Company implemented a restructuring initiative (the “2018 Restructuring Plan”) as part of a comprehensive review of the Company's operations and ongoing integration activities in order to optimize resources for future growth, improve efficiencies and address redundancies following the Acquisition. As part of the 2018 Restructuring Plan, the Company hopes to reduce selected ongoing expenses, streamline the organization, and eliminate fixed costs to align more closely with its needs going forward. The Company expects to incur additional restructuring during 2019 as it progresses with the 2018 Restructuring Plan. The Company expects to substantially complete activities under the 2018 Restructuring Plan by the end of 2019.

23

Table of Contents

In the fourth quarter of 2017, the Company implemented a plan to restructure its worldwide operations (the "2017 Restructuring Plan") in order to reduce expenses and establish a more cost-effective structure that better aligns the Company's operations with its long-term strategies.
The following table presents restructuring and other related costs included in cost of revenue and operating expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations under the 2018 Restructuring Plan, Coriant's previous restructuring and reorganization plans, and the 2017 Restructuring Plan (in thousands):

																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 29, 2019	
 	Cost of
Revenue	 	Operating Expenses	 	Cost of
Revenue	 	Operating Expenses	
Severance and related expenses	$	1,264		 	$	2,390		 	$	21,961		 	$	8,240		
Facilities	—		 	1,081		 	—		 	1,081		
Accelerated amortization of lease assets due to cease use	—		 	—		 	—		 	11,338		
Accelerated depreciation and other asset impairment charges
	600		 	—		 	1,368		 	—		
Total	$	1,864		 	$	3,471		 	$	23,329		 	$	20,659		

	
																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 30, 2018	 	June 30, 2018	
 	Cost of
Revenue	 	Operating Expenses	 	Cost of Revenue	 	Operating Expenses	
Severance and related expenses	$	26		 	$	900		 	$	43		 	$	1,845		
Facilities	—		 	47		 	—		 	(1,037	)	
Asset impairment	—		 	(50	)	 	—		 	(74	)	
License impairment	—		 	783		 	—		 	783		
Total	$	26		 	$	1,680		 	$	43		 	$	1,517		

Restructuring liabilities are reported within accrued expenses, operating lease liabilities and other long-term liabilities in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets (in thousands):

																				
 	December 29, 2018	 	Charges	 	Cash	 	Non-cash Settlements and Other	 	June 29,
2019	
Severance and related expenses	$	19,842		 	$	30,201		 	$	(12,206	)	 	$	(1,425	)	 	$	36,412		
Facilities	4,266		 	1,081		 	(1,081	)	 	(4,266	)	 	—		
Accelerated amortization of lease assets due to cease use	—		 	11,338		 	—		 	(11,338	)	 	—		
Accelerated depreciation and other asset impairment charges	243		 	1,368		 	(205	)	 	(1,368	)	 	38		
Total	$	24,351		 	$	43,988		 	$	(13,492	)	 	$	(18,397	)	 	$	36,450		

As of June 29, 2019, the Company's restructuring liability was comprised of $36.4 million of severance and related expenses, primarily due to the planned closure of the Company's Berlin, Germany manufacturing facility, which is being transitioned to a third-party manufacturer. The Company has committed funding from a third party to cover the costs associated with the planned closure of this facility.

24

Table of Contents

11.    Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss
Accumulated other comprehensive loss includes certain changes in equity that are excluded from net loss. The following table sets forth the changes in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) by component for the six months ended June 29, 2019 (in thousands):  

																					
 	 	Unrealized Loss on Other Available-for-Sale Securities	 	Foreign Currency Translation     	 	Accumulated Tax Effect	 	Actuarial Gain (Loss) on Pension	 	Total        	
Balance at December 29, 2018	 	$	(91	)	 	$	(18,932	)	 	$	(964	)	 	$	(5,313	)	 	$	(25,300	)	
Net current-period other comprehensive income (loss)	 	89		 	(7,506	)	 	—		 	481		 	(6,936	)	
Balance at June 29, 2019	 	$	(2	)	 	$	(26,438	)	 	$	(964	)	 	$	(4,832	)	 	$	(32,236	)	

12.    Basic and Diluted Net Loss Per Common Share
Basic net loss per common share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net loss per common share is computed using net loss and the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus potentially dilutive common shares outstanding during the period. Potentially dilutive common shares include the assumed exercise of outstanding stock options, assumed release of outstanding restricted stock units (“RSUs”) and performance stock units (“PSUs”), and assumed issuance of common stock under the Company's 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (“ESPP”) using the treasury stock method. Potentially dilutive common shares also include the assumed conversion of the 2024 Notes from the conversion spread (as further discussed in Note 13, “Debt” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements). The Company would include the dilutive effects of the 2024 Notes in the calculation of diluted net income per common share if the average market price is above the conversion price. Upon conversion of the 2024 Notes, it is the Company’s intention to pay cash equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount or the conversion value of the 2024 Notes being converted, therefore, only the conversion spread relating to the 2024 Notes would be included in the Company’s diluted earnings per share calculation unless their effect is anti-dilutive. The Company includes the common shares underlying PSUs in the calculation of diluted net income per common share only when they become contingently issuable.
The following table sets forth the computation of net loss per common share – basic and diluted (in thousands, except per share amounts):

																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Net loss	$	(113,656	)	 	$	(21,938	)	 	$	(235,257	)	 	$	(48,218	)	
Weighted average common shares outstanding - basic and diluted	178,677		 	152,259		 	177,542		 	151,296		
Net loss per common share - basic and diluted	$	(0.64	)	 	$	(0.14	)	 	$	(1.33	)	 	$	(0.32	)	

The Company incurred net losses during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 and June 30, 2018, and as a result, potential common shares from stock options, RSUs, PSUs and the assumed release of outstanding shares under the ESPP were not included in the diluted shares used to calculate net loss per share, as their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive. Additionally, due to the net loss position during these periods, the Company excluded the potential shares issuable upon conversion of the 2024 Notes and the $150.0 million in aggregate principal amount of its  1.75%  convertible senior notes due June 1, 2018 (the “2018 Notes”) in the calculation of diluted earnings per share as their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive.

25

Table of Contents

The following sets forth the potentially dilutive shares excluded from the computation of the diluted net loss per share because their effect was anti-dilutive (in thousands): 

												
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Stock options	970		 	1,118		 	970		 	1,153		
RSUs	11,148		 	7,579		 	11,810		 	8,509		
PSUs	2,196		 	1,242		 	2,398		 	1,394		
ESPP shares	—		 	—		 	663		 	1,124		
Total	14,314		 	9,939		 	15,841		 	12,180		

13.    Debt
Finance Assistance Agreement
During 2019 the Company signed an agreement with a third party contract manufacturer which governs the transfer of the activities from the legacy Coriant manufacturing facility in Germany to a third party contract manufacturer. Subsequently in May 2019, the Company entered into a financing assistance agreement with the contract manufacturer whereby the contract manufacturer agreed to provide funding of up to $40 million to cover severance, retention and other costs associated with the transfer. The funding is secured against certain foreign assets, carries a fixed interest rate of 6% and is repayable in 12 months from the date of each draw down. As of June 29, 2019, $3.3 million was outstanding, which was included in accrued expenses and other current liabilities.
Mortgage Payable
In March 2019, the Company mortgaged a property it owns. The Company received proceeds of $8.7 million in connection with the loan. The loan carries a fixed interest rate of 5.25% and is repayable in 59 equal monthly installments of approximately $0.1 million each with the remaining unpaid principal balance plus accrued unpaid interest due five years from the date of the loan. As of June 29, 2019, $8.6 million remained outstanding, of which $0.4 million was included in accrued expenses and other current liabilities and $8.2 million was included in long-term debt.
2024 Notes
In September 2018, the Company issued the 2024 Notes due on September 1, 2024, unless earlier repurchased, redeemed or converted. The 2024 Notes are governed by a base indenture dated as of September 11, 2018 and a first supplemental indenture dated as of September 11, 2018 (together, the “Indenture”), between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee. The 2024 Notes are unsecured, and the Indenture does not contain any financial covenants or any restrictions on the payment of dividends, the incurrence of senior debt or other indebtedness, or the issuance or repurchase of the Company's other securities by the Company.
Interest is payable semi-annually in arrears on March 1 and September 1 of each year, which commenced on March 1, 2019. The net proceeds to the Company were approximately $391.4 million , of which approximately $48.9 million was used to pay the cost of the capped call transactions with certain financial institutions (“Capped Calls”). The Company also used a portion of the remaining net proceeds to fund the cash portion of the purchase price of the Acquisition, including fees and expenses relating thereto, and intends to use the remaining net proceeds for general corporate purposes.
The Capped Calls have an initial strike price of $9.87 per share, subject to certain adjustments, which corresponds to the initial conversion price of the 2024 Notes. The Capped Calls have initial cap prices of $15.19 per share, subject to certain adjustments. The Capped Calls cover, subject to anti-dilution adjustments, 40.8 million shares of common stock. The capped call transactions are expected generally to reduce or offset potential dilution to the Company's common stock upon any conversion of the 2024 Notes and/or offset any cash payments the Company is required to make in excess of the principal amount of converted 2024 Notes, as the case may be, with such reduction and/or offset subject to a cap. The Capped Calls expire on various dates between July 5, 2024 and August 29, 2024. The Capped Calls were recorded as a reduction of the Company’s stockholders’ equity in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets.

26

Table of Contents

Upon conversion, it is the Company’s intention to pay cash equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount or the conversion value of the 2024 Notes. For any remaining conversion obligation, the Company intends to pay or deliver, as the case may be, either cash, shares of its common stock, or a combination of cash and shares of its common stock, at the Company’s election. The initial conversion rate is 101.2812 shares of common stock per $1,000 principal amount of 2024 Notes, subject to anti-dilution adjustments, which is equivalent to a conversion price of approximately $9.87 per share of common stock.
Throughout the term of the 2024 Notes, the conversion rate may be adjusted upon the occurrence of certain events, including for any cash dividends. Holders of the 2024 Notes will not receive any cash payment representing accrued and unpaid interest upon conversion of a 2024 Note. Accrued but unpaid interest will be deemed to be paid in full upon conversion rather than canceled, extinguished or forfeited. Prior to June 1, 2024, holders may convert their 2024 Notes under the following circumstances:
		
•	during any fiscal quarter commencing after the fiscal quarter ended on December 29, 2018 (and only during such fiscal quarter) if the last reported sale price of the common stock for at least 20 trading days (whether or not consecutive) during a period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the last trading day of the immediately preceding fiscal quarter is greater than or equal to 130% of the conversion price on each applicable trading day;	
		
•	during the five business day period after any five consecutive trading day period (the “measurement period”) in which the trading price per $1,000 principal amount of 2024 Notes for each trading day of the measurement period was less than 98% of the product of the last reported sale price of the Company’s common stock and the conversion rate on each such trading day;	
		
•	if the Company calls the 2024 Notes for redemption, at any time prior to the close of business on the scheduled trading day immediately preceding the redemption date;	
		
•	upon the occurrence of specified corporate events described under the Indenture, such as a consolidation, merger or binding share exchange; or	
		
•	at any time on or after June 1, 2024 until the close of business on the second scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date, holders may convert their 2024 Notes at any time, regardless of the foregoing circumstances.	
If the Company undergoes a fundamental change as defined in the Indenture governing the 2024 Notes, holders may require the Company to repurchase for cash all or any portion of their 2024 Notes at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2024 Notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the fundamental change repurchase date. In addition, upon the occurrence of a “make-whole fundamental change” (as defined in the Indenture), the Company may, in certain circumstances, be required to increase the conversion rate by a number of additional shares for a holder that elects to convert its 2024 Notes in connection with such make-whole fundamental change.
The net carrying amounts of the debt obligation were as follows (in thousands):

								
 	June 29,
2019	 	December 29, 2018	
Principal	$	402,500		 	$	402,500		
Unamortized discount (1)	(118,675	)	 	(127,264	)	
Unamortized issuance cost (1)	(7,747	)	 	(8,307	)	
Net carrying amount	$	276,078		 	$	266,929		

(1)  	Unamortized debt conversion discount and issuance costs will be amortized over the remaining life of the 2024 Notes, which is approximately 63 months .	
As of June 29, 2019, the carrying amount of the equity component of the 2024 Notes was $128.7 million .
In accounting for the issuance of the 2024 Notes, the Company separated the 2024 Notes into liability and equity components. The carrying amount of the liability component was calculated by measuring the fair value of a similar debt instrument that does not have an associated convertible feature. The carrying amount of the equity component representing the conversion option was determined by deducting the fair value of the liability component

27

Table of Contents

from the par value of the 2024 Notes. The equity component is not remeasured as long as it continues to meet the conditions for equity classification. The excess of the principal amount of the liability component over its carrying amount (“debt discount”) is amortized to interest expense over the term of the 2024 Notes.
The Company allocated the total issuance costs incurred to the liability and equity components of the 2024 Notes based on their relative values. Issuance costs attributable to the liability component were recorded as a reduction to the liability portion of the 2024 Notes and will be amortized as interest expense over the term of the 2024 Notes. The issuance costs attributable to the equity component were netted with the equity component in stockholders’ equity.
The Company recorded a deferred tax liability of $30.9 million in connection with the issuance of the 2024 Notes, and a corresponding reduction in valuation allowance. The impact of both was recorded to stockholders' equity.
The Company determined that the embedded conversion option in the 2024 Notes does not require separate accounting treatment as a derivative instrument because it is both indexed to the Company’s own stock and would be classified in stockholders’ equity if freestanding.
The following table sets forth total interest expense recognized related to the 2024 Notes (in thousands):  

								
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 29, 2019	
Contractual interest expense	$	2,138		 	$	4,277		
Amortization of debt issuance costs	284		 	561		
Amortization of debt discount	4,348		 	8,589		
Total interest expense	$	6,770		 	$	13,427		

For the three and six months ended June 29, 2019, the debt discount and debt issuance costs were amortized, using an annual effective interest rate of 10.07% , to interest expense over the term of the 2024 Notes.
As of June 29, 2019, the fair value of the 2024 Notes was $273.2 million . The fair value was determined based on the quoted bid price of the 2024 Notes in an over-the-counter market on June 29, 2019. The 2024 Notes are classified as Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy.
Based on the closing price of the Company’s common stock of $2.91 per share on June 29, 2019 (last trading day of the fiscal quarter), the if-converted value of the 2024 Notes did not exceed their principal amount.
2018 Notes
In May 2013, the Company issued the 2018 Notes, which matured on June 1, 2018. Upon maturity of the 2018 Notes, the Company repaid in full all $150.0 million in aggregate principal amount and the final coupon interest of $1.3 million .
The following table sets forth total interest expense recognized related to the 2018 Notes (in thousands):  

								
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 30, 2018	 	June 30, 2018	
Contractual interest expense	$	438		 	$	1,094		
Amortization of debt issuance costs	163		 	402		
Amortization of debt discount	1,892		 	4,671		
Total interest expense	$	2,493		 	$	6,167		

The coupon rate was 1.75% . For the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 , the debt discount and debt issuance costs were amortized, using an annual effective interest rate of 10.23% , to interest expense over the term of the 2018 Notes.

28

Table of Contents

14.    Stockholders’ Equity
Stock-based Compensation Plans
The Company has stock-based compensation plans pursuant to which the Company has granted stock options, RSUs and PSUs. The Company also has an ESPP for all eligible employees.
In February 2016, the Company's board of directors adopted the 2016 Equity Incentive Plan (“2016 Plan”) and the Company's stockholders approved the 2016 Plan in May 2016. In May 2019, the company's stockholders approved an amendment to the 2016 Plan to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under the 2016 Plan by 7.3 million shares. As of June 29, 2019 , the Company has reserved a total of 22.7 million shares of common stock for issuance of stock options, RSUs and PSUs to employees, non-employees, consultants and members of the Company's board of directors, pursuant to the 2016 Plan, plus any shares subject to awards granted under the Company’s 2007 Equity Incentive Plan (the “2007 Plan”) that, after the effective date of the 2016 Plan, expire, are forfeited or otherwise terminate without having been exercised in full to the extent such awards were exercisable, and shares issued pursuant to awards granted under the 2007 Plan that, after the effective date of the 2016 Plan, are forfeited to or repurchased by the Company due to failure to vest. The 2016 Plan has a maximum term of 10 years from the date of adoption, or it can be earlier terminated by the Company's board of directors. The 2007 Plan was canceled; however, it continues to govern outstanding grants under the 2007 Plan.
The following tables summarize the Company’s equity award activity and related information (in thousands, except per share data):  

											
 	Number of Stock
Options	 	Weighted Average
Exercise
Price
  Per Share  	 	  Aggregate  
Intrinsic
Value	
Outstanding at December 29, 2018	1,115		 	$	8.09		 	$	—		
Stock options granted	—		 	$	—		 	 	
Stock options exercised	—		 	$	—		 	$	—		
Stock options canceled	(145	)	 	$	7.05		 			
Outstanding at June 29, 2019	970		 	$	8.24		 	$	—		
Exercisable at June 29, 2019	970		 	$	8.24		 	$	—		

	
											
 	Number of
Restricted
Stock Units	 	Weighted
Average
 Grant Date 
Fair Value
Per Share	 	  Aggregate  
Intrinsic
Value	
Outstanding at December 29, 2018	6,746		 	$	10.83		 	$	26,446		
RSUs granted	7,087		 	$	4.22		 			
RSUs released	(2,043	)	 	$	4.45		 	$	9,029		
RSUs canceled	(643	)	 	$	9.77		 			
Outstanding at June 29, 2019	11,147		 	$	6.59		 	$	32,438		

	
											
 	Number of
Performance
Stock Units	 	Weighted
Average
 Grant Date 
Fair Value
Per Share	 	  Aggregate  
Intrinsic
Value	
Outstanding at December 29, 2018	1,129		 	$	16.10		 	$	4,425		
PSUs granted	1,715		 	$	4.44		 		
PSUs released	(99	)	 	$	4.75		 	$	472		
PSUs canceled	(548	)	 	$	16.31		 		
Outstanding at June 29, 2019	2,197		 	$	6.91		 	$	6,393		
Expected to vest at June 29, 2019	2,196		 		 	$	6,393		

29

Table of Contents

The aggregate intrinsic value of unexercised stock options is calculated as the difference between the closing price of the Company’s common stock of $2.91 at June 28, 2019 (the last trading day of the fiscal quarter) and the exercise prices of the underlying stock options. The aggregate intrinsic value of the stock options that have been exercised is calculated as the difference between the fair market value of the common stock at the date of exercise and the exercise price of the underlying stock options.
The aggregate intrinsic value of unreleased RSUs and unreleased PSUs is calculated using the closing price of the Company's common stock of $2.91 at June 28, 2019 (the last trading day of the fiscal quarter). The aggregate intrinsic value of RSUs and PSUs released is calculated using the fair market value of the common stock at the date of release.
The following table presents total stock-based compensation cost for instruments granted but not yet amortized, net of estimated forfeitures, of the Company’s equity compensation plans as of June 29, 2019 . These costs are expected to be amortized on a straight-line basis over the following weighted-average periods (in thousands, except for weighted average period):

						
 	Unrecognized
Compensation
Expense, Net	 	Weighted
Average Period
(in Years)	
RSUs	$	61,658		 	2.18	
PSUs	$	8,952		 	1.58	

Employee Stock Options
The Company did not grant any stock options during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 . Amortization of stock-based compensation related to stock options in the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 and the corresponding periods in 2018 was insignificant.
Employee Stock Purchase Plan
The fair value of the shares was estimated at the date of grant using the following assumptions (expense amounts in thousands):

								
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
Employee Stock Purchase Plan	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	
Volatility	72%	 	62%	 	72%	 	62%	
Risk-free interest rate	2.48%	 	1.90%	 	2.48%	 	1.90%	
Expected life	0.5 years	 	0.5 years	 	0.5 years	 	0.5 years	
Estimated fair value	$1.77	 	$3.13	 	$1.77	 	$3.13	
Total stock-based compensation expense	$796	 	$1,337	 	$2,112	 	$2,892	

Restricted Stock Units
During the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , the Company granted RSUs to employees, consultants and members of the Company's board of directors representing the right to receive 6.2 million and 7.1 million shares of the Company’s common stock, respectively. All RSUs awarded are subject to each individual's continued service to the Company through each applicable vesting date. The Company accounted for the fair value of the RSUs using the closing market price of the Company’s common stock on the date of grant. Amortization of stock-based compensation related to RSUs in the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 was approximately $10.1 million and $16.1 million , respectively, and was approximately $8.0 million and $15.4 million in the corresponding periods of 2018, respectively.
Performance Stock Units
Pursuant to the 2007 Plan and the 2016 Plan, the Company has granted PSUs to certain of the Company’s executive officers, senior management and other employees. All PSUs awarded are subject to each individual's continued service to the Company through each applicable vesting date and if the performance metrics are not met within the time limits specified in the award agreements, the PSUs will be canceled.
PSUs granted to the Company’s executive officers and senior management under the 2007 Plan during 2016 are based on the total stockholder return (“TSR”) of the Company's common stock price as compared to the

30

Table of Contents

TSR of the S&P North American Technology Multimedia Networking Index (“SPGIIPTR”) over the span of one year , two years and three years . The number of shares to be issued upon vesting of these PSUs range from zero to two times the target number of PSUs granted depending on the Company’s performance against the SPGIIPTR.
PSUs granted to the Company’s executive officers and senior management under the 2016 Plan during 2017 and the first half of 2018 are based on the TSR of the Company's common stock price relative to the TSR of the individual companies listed in the SPGIIPTR over the span of one year , two years and three years . The number of shares to be issued upon vesting of these PSUs range from zero to two times the target number of PSUs granted depending on the Company’s performance against the individual companies listed in the SPGIIPTR.
The ranges of estimated values of the PSUs granted that are compared to the SPGIIPTR, as well as the assumptions used in calculating these values were based on estimates as follows:

							
 	 	2018	 	2017	 	2016	
Index volatility	 	33%	 	33% - 34%	 	18%	
Infinera volatility	 	58% - 59%	 	55% - 56%	 	55%	
Risk-free interest rate	 	2.37% - 2.40%	 	1.41% - 1.63%	 	0.95% - 1.07%	
Correlation with index/index component	 	0.04 - 0.48	 	0.10 - 0.49	 	0.58 - 0.59	
Estimated fair value	 	$14.99 - $19.46	 	$15.23 - $17.35	 	$10.31 - $16.62	

PSUs granted to the Company's executive officers and senior management under the 2016 Plan during the first and second quarter of 2019 are based on performance criteria related to a specific financial target over the span of a three-year performance period. These PSUs may become eligible for vesting to begin before the end of the three year performance period, if the applicable financial target is met. The number of shares to be issued upon vesting of these PSUs is capped at one time the target number of PSUs granted. In addition, one of the Company's executive officers was awarded a PSU that will be eligible to vest if the market price condition is met.
The following table summarizes by grant year, the Company’s PSU activity for the six months ended June 29, 2019 (in thousands):

																
 	 	 	 	Grant Year	
 	 	Total Number of Performance Stock Units	 	2016	 	2017	 	2018	 	2019	
Outstanding at December 29, 2018	 	1,129		 	210		 	481		 	437		 	—		
PSUs granted	 	1,715		 	—		 	—		 	—		 	1,715		
PSUs released	 	(99	)	 	—		 	(26	)	 	(25	)	 	(48	)	
PSUs canceled	 	(548	)	 	(156	)	 	(234	)	 	(158	)	 	—		
Outstanding at June 29, 2019	 	2,197		 	54		 	221		 	254		 	1,667		

Amortization of stock-based compensation related to PSUs in the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 was approximately $2.4 million and $4.1 million , respectively, and was approximately $2.6 million and $4.7 million in the corresponding periods of 2018, respectively.
Stock-Based Compensation
The following tables summarize the effects of stock-based compensation on the Company’s condensed consolidated balance sheets and statements of operations for the periods presented (in thousands):
- 

								
 	June 29,
2019	 	December 29,
2018	
Stock-based compensation effects in inventory	$	5,349		 	$	4,750		

31

Table of Contents

	
																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	
Stock-based compensation effects included in net loss before income taxes	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cost of revenue	$	663		 	$	624		 	$	1,201		 	$	502		
Research and development	6,127		 	4,192		 	9,730		 	8,516		
Sales and marketing	2,099		 	3,046		 	3,646		 	5,944		
General and administration	3,230		 	2,767		 	5,465		 	5,534		
 	$	12,119		 	$	10,629		 	$	20,042		 	$	20,496		
Cost of revenue – amortization from balance sheet (1)	928		 	1,415		 	1,718		 	2,531		
Total stock-based compensation expense	$	13,047		 	$	12,044		 	$	21,760		 	$	23,027		
		
(1)  	Stock-based compensation expense deferred to inventory in prior periods and recognized in the current period.	

15.    Income Taxes
Income taxes for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 were a tax expense of $1.4 million and $1.6 million , respectively, on pre-tax losses of $112.3 million and $ 233.7 million , respectively. This compared to a tax benefit of $0.1 million and $0.8 million , respectively, on pre-tax losses of $22.1 million and $49.0 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively. Provision for income taxes increased by approximately $1.5 million in the three months ended June 29, 2019 as a result of higher foreign tax expense as compared to the corresponding period in 2018. Provision for income taxes increased by approximately $2.4 million during the six months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding period in 2018, as a result of additional foreign tax expense from the acquired entities.
The tax expense and benefit projected in the Company's effective tax rate primarily represents foreign taxes of the Company's overseas profitable subsidiaries, as well as the results of the Company's Swedish operations, inclusive of purchase accounting amortization and other charges for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019.
The Company must assess the likelihood that some portion or all of its deferred tax assets will be recovered from future taxable income within the respective jurisdictions. In the past, the Company established a valuation allowance against its deferred tax assets as it determined that its ability to recover the value of these assets did not meet the “more-likely-than-not” standard. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon the generation of future taxable income during the periods in which those temporary differences become deductible. Management judgment is required on an on-going basis to determine whether it needs to maintain the valuation allowance recorded against its net deferred tax assets. The Company must consider all positive and negative evidence, including its forecasts of taxable income over the applicable carryforward periods, its current financial performance, its market environment and other factors in evaluating the need for a valuation allowance against its net U.S. deferred tax assets. At June 29, 2019, the Company does not believe that it is more-likely-than-not that it would be able to utilize its domestic deferred tax assets in the foreseeable future. Accordingly, the net deferred tax assets continued to be reserved with a valuation allowance. To the extent that the Company determines that deferred tax assets are realizable on a more-likely-than-not basis, and adjustment is needed, that adjustment will be recorded in the period that the determination is made and would generally decrease the valuation allowance and record a corresponding benefit to earnings.

32

Table of Contents

16.    Segment Information
Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise about which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker, or decision making group, in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The Company’s chief operating decision maker is the Company’s Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”). The Company’s CEO reviews financial information presented on a consolidated basis, accompanied by information about revenue by geographic region for purposes of allocating resources and evaluating financial performance. The Company has one business activity as a provider of optical transport networking equipment, software and services. Accordingly, the Company is considered to be in a single reporting segment and operating unit structure.
The following table sets forth long-lived assets by geographic region (in thousands):

								
 	June 29,
2019	 	December 29, 2018	
United States	$	120,691		 	$	288,614		
Other Americas	2,894		 	2,370		
Europe, Middle East and Africa	24,800		 	38,273		
Asia Pacific	10,825		 	13,563		
Total property, plant and equipment, net	$	159,210		 	$	342,820		

For information regarding revenue disaggregated by geography, see Note 4, “Revenue Recognition” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
17.    Guarantees
Product Warranties
Activity related to product warranty was as follows (in thousands):

																
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	
Beginning balance	$	39,751		 	$	30,848		 	$	41,021		 	$	30,909		
Charges to operations	5,277		 	5,166		 	10,697		 	9,523		
Utilization	(5,786	)	 	(4,067	)	 	(11,589	)	 	(8,505	)	
Change in estimate (1)	4,904		 	(1,710	)	 	4,017		 	(1,690	)	
Balance at the end of the period	$	44,146		 	$	30,237		 	$	44,146		 	$	30,237		

		

		
(1)  	The Company records product warranty liabilities based on the latest quality and cost information available as of the date the revenue is recorded. The changes in estimate shown here are due to changes in overall actual failure rates, the mix of new versus used units related to replacement of failed units, and changes in the estimated cost of repair including product recalls. As the Company's products mature over time, failure rates and repair costs associated with such products generally decline leading to favorable changes in warranty reserves.	
Letters of Credit and Bank Guarantees
The Company had $27.6 million of standby letters of credit and bank guarantees outstanding as of June 29, 2019 that consisted of $22.1 million related to customer performance guarantees, $1.4 million related to value added tax and customs licenses, $2.6 million related to property leases, $0.8 million related to restructuring plans, $0.5 million related to credit cards and $0.2 million related to suppliers. The Company had $30.0 million of standby letters of credit and bank guarantees outstanding as of December 29, 2018 that consisted of $23.4 million related to customer performance guarantees, $1.4 million related to a value added tax license, $2.9 million related to property leases, $1.8 million related to Coriant's pre-Acquisition restructuring plans and $0.5 million related to credit cards.
As of June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018 , the Company had a line of credit for approximately $1.6 million to support the issuance of letters of credit, of which zero been issued and outstanding for both periods. The Company has pledged approximately $4.9 million of assets of a subsidiary to secure this line of credit and other obligations as of each period ended June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018 .   

33

Table of Contents

18.    Pension and Post-Retirement Benefit Plans
As a result of the Acquisition, the Company acquired a number of post-employment plans in Germany, as well as a number of smaller post-employment plans in other countries, including both defined contribution and defined benefit plans. The defined benefit plans expose the Company to actuarial risks such as, investment risk, interest rate risk, life expectancy risk and salary risk. The characteristics of the defined benefit plans and the risks associated with them vary depending on legal, fiscal and economic requirements.
Components of Net Periodic Benefit Cost
Net periodic benefit cost for the Company's pension and other post-retirement benefit plans for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 consisted of the following (in thousands):

								
 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 29, 2019	
Service cost	$	874		 	$	1,230		
Interest cost	662		 	1,033		
Expected return on plan assets	(1,193	)	 	(1,797	)	
Amortization of actuarial loss	409		 	827		
Total net periodic benefit cost	$	752		 	$	1,293		

Actuarial gains and losses are amortized using a corridor approach. The gain/loss corridor is equal to 10% of the greater of the pension benefit obligation and the market-related value of assets. Gains and losses in excess of the corridor are generally amortized over the average future working lifetime of the pension plan participants. All components of net periodic benefit cost are recorded in operating expense of the Company's condensed consolidated statements of operations.
19.    Litigation and Contingencies
Legal Matters
On November 23, 2016, Oyster Optics, LLC (“Oyster Optics”) filed a complaint against the Company in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas. The complaint asserts infringement of U.S. Patent Nos. 6,469,816, 6,476,952, 6,594,055, 7,099,592, 7,620,327 (the “’327 patent”), 8,374,511 (the “‘511 patent”) and 8,913,898 (the “’898 patent”) (collectively, the “Oyster Optics patents in suit”). The complaint seeks unspecified damages and a permanent injunction. The Company filed its answer to Oyster Optics' complaint on February 3, 2017. The Company filed two petitions for Inter Partes Review (“IPR”) of the '898 patent with the U.S Patent and Trademark Office ("USPTO"). Other defendants have filed IPR petitions in connection with the remaining Oyster Optics patents in suit. The USPTO instituted two IPRs of the ‘511 patent and two IPRs of the ‘898 patent but denied IPR petitions in connection with the ‘327 patent. A Markman decision was issued on December 5, 2017 and fact discovery closed on December 22, 2017. Oyster Optics dropped the ‘511 and ‘898 patents, leaving only a few claims in the ‘327 patent at issue in the case. On May 15, 2018, Oyster Optics filed a new patent infringement complaint with the court, naming the Company as a defendant. In its new complaint, Oyster Optics alleges infringement of the ‘327 patent, U.S. Patent No. 9,749,040 and the ‘898 patent. On June 8, 2018, the court granted the parties’ joint motion to sever and consolidate the first-filed lawsuit with the later filed case. The Company filed its answer to the new complaint on July 16, 2018. A case management conference was held on September 11, 2018, and the court set a trial date for November 4, 2019. On October 26, 2018, the Company filed an amended answer to include a license defense. On November 29, 2018, the Company filed a motion for summary judgment based on the license defense. The court issued a second Markman decision on May 3, 2019, in which the parties were ordered to schedule a mediation within 30 days of the decision. The parties participated in a mediation on May 16, 2019, but no settlement agreement was agreed upon. On June 12, 2019, the court held a hearing in connection with the license defense. On June 25, 2019, the court granted our Motion for Summary Judgment and on June 28, 2019, the court entered a final judgment for the Company. On July 22, 2019, Oyster filed an appeal of the court’s decision with the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit. The Company is currently unable to predict the outcome of this litigation and therefore cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss, if any, arising from this matter.

34

Table of Contents

On July 29, 2019, Oyster Optics filed a third complaint against the Company, Coriant (USA) Inc., Coriant North America, LLC and Coriant Operations, Inc. in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas. The complaint asserts infringement of U.S. Patent No. 6,665,500 (the “Oyster III patent in suit”). The complaint seeks unspecified damages and a permanent injunction. The Company believes that it does not infringe any valid and enforceable claim of the Oyster III patent in suit, and intends to defend this action vigorously. Because this action is in the very preliminary stages, the Company is unable to predict the outcome of this litigation at this time and therefore cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss, if any, arising from this matter.
On March 24, 2017, Core Optical Technologies, LLC (“Core Optical”) filed a complaint against the Company in the United States District Court for the Central District of California. The complaint asserts infringement of U.S. Patent No. 6,782,211 (the “Core Optical patent in suit”). The complaint seeks unspecified damages and a permanent injunction. The Company believes that it does not infringe any valid and enforceable claim of the Core Optical patent in suit, and intends to defend this action vigorously. The Company filed its answer to Core Optical's complaint on September 25, 2017. A Markman hearing was held on May 9, 2018 and the court has set a trial for March 2019. On June 14, 2018, the Company filed a petition for IPR of the Core Optical patent in suit in the USPTO. Core Optical contacted the Company on July 19, 2018 to propose that the case be stayed pending the IPR. The Company agreed to Core Optical’s proposal, and the parties filed a joint motion to stay, which the court granted on July 31, 2018. On October 17, 2018, Core Optical filed a response to the Company's IPR petition. On January 14, 2019, the USPTO denied the Company's IPR petition, and on February 13, 2019, the Company filed a request for rehearing in the USPTO requesting reconsideration of the dismissal of the Company's IPR petition. The parties participated in mediation on March 15, 2019 and May 28, 2019. During the May 28 mediation, the Company agreed with Core Optical on the preliminary terms to settle the lawsuit and grant the Company a license to the Core Optical patent in suit and release of claims of past infringement. The parties are currently in the process of drafting a final settlement agreement. The Company has recorded a loss accrual during the three months ended June 29, 2019 based on the preliminary legal settlement with Core Optical.
On June 8, 2017, a Civil Investigative Demand was issued to Coriant pursuant to a False Claims Act investigation by the U.S. government as to whether there has been any violation of 31 U.S.C. §3729. Coriant provided documents and other responses to the U.S. government, and the Company will continue to cooperate in the ongoing investigation.
In addition to the matters described above, the Company is subject to various legal proceedings, claims and litigation arising in the ordinary course of business. While the outcome of these matters is currently not determinable, the Company does not expect that the ultimate costs to resolve these matters will have a material effect on its consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.
Loss Contingencies
The Company is subject to the possibility of various losses arising in the ordinary course of business. These may relate to disputes, litigation and other legal actions. In the preparation of its quarterly and annual financial statements, the Company considers the likelihood of loss or the incurrence of a liability, including whether it is probable, reasonably possible or remote that a liability has been incurred, as well as the Company’s ability to reasonably estimate the amount of loss, in determining loss contingencies. In accordance with U.S. GAAP, an estimated loss contingency is accrued when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of loss can be reasonably estimated. The Company regularly evaluates current information to determine whether any accruals should be adjusted and whether new accruals are required. As of June 29, 2019 and December 29, 2018, the Company has accrued the estimated liabilities associated with certain loss contingencies. During the three months ended June 29, 2019, the Company recorded a reduction in revenue related to a loss accrual made for certain claims made by one of the Company’s customers.
Indemnification Obligations
From time to time, the Company enters into certain types of contracts that contingently require it to indemnify parties against third party claims. The terms of such indemnification obligations vary. These contracts may relate to: (i) certain real estate leases under which the Company may be required to indemnify property owners for environmental and other liabilities, and other claims arising from the Company’s use of the applicable premises; and (ii) certain agreements with the Company’s officers, directors and certain key employees, under which the Company may be required to indemnify such persons for liabilities.
In addition, the Company has agreed to indemnify certain customers for claims made against the Company’s products, where such claims allege infringement of third party intellectual property rights, including, but not limited to, patents, registered trademarks, and/or copyrights. Under the aforementioned intellectual property

35

Table of Contents

indemnification clauses, the Company may be obligated to defend the customer and pay for the damages awarded against the customer under an infringement claim as well as the customer’s attorneys’ fees and costs. These indemnification obligations generally do not expire after termination or expiration of the agreement containing the indemnification obligation. In certain cases, there are limits on and exceptions to the Company’s potential liability for indemnification. The Company cannot estimate the amount of potential future payments, if any, that it might be required to make as a result of these agreements. The maximum potential amount of any future payments that the Company could be required to make under these indemnification obligations could be significant.
As permitted under Delaware law and the Company’s charter and bylaws, the Company has agreements whereby it indemnifies certain of its officers and each of its directors. The term of the indemnification period is for the officer’s or director’s lifetime for certain events or occurrences while the officer or director is, or was, serving at the Company’s request in such capacity. The maximum potential amount of future payments the Company could be required to make under these indemnification agreements could be significant; however, the Company has a director and officer insurance policy that may reduce its exposure and enable it to recover all or a portion of any future amounts paid. As a result of its insurance policy coverage, the Company believes the estimated fair value of these indemnification agreements is minimal.
20.    Subsequent Events
On August 1, 2019, the Company entered into a Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with Wells Fargo Bank. The Credit Agreement provides for a senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility of up to $100 million (the "Credit Facility"), which the Company may draw upon from time to time. The Company may increase the total commitments under the Credit Facility by up to an additional $50 million , subject to certain conditions. The Credit Agreement provides for a $50 million letter of credit sub-facility and a $10 million swing loan sub-facility. The proceeds of the loans under the Credit Agreement may be used to pay the fees, costs, and expenses incurred in connection with the Credit Agreement and for working capital and general corporate purposes. The Credit Facility matures, and all outstanding loans become due and payable, on March 5, 2024. 
Availability under the Credit Facility will be based upon periodic borrowing base certifications valuing certain inventory and accounts receivable, as reduced by certain reserves. Outstanding borrowings accrue interest at floating rates plus an applicable margin of 2.00% to 2.50% for LIBOR rate loans and 1.00% to 1.50% for base rate loans. The commitment fee payable on the unused portion of the Credit Facility is equal to 0.375% to 0.625%  per annum based on utilization of the Credit Facility. The Credit Agreement contains customary affirmative covenants, such as financial statement reporting requirements and delivery of borrowing base certificates. The Credit Agreement also contains customary covenants that limit the ability of the Company and its subsidiaries to, among other things, incur debt, create liens and encumbrances, engage in certain fundamental changes, dispose of assets, prepay certain indebtedness, make restricted payments, make investments, and engage in transactions with affiliates. The Credit Agreement also contains a financial covenant that requires the Company to maintain a minimum amount of liquidity and customary events of default.

Item 2.	Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	
This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains “forward-looking statements” that involve risks and uncertainties, as well as assumptions that, if they never materialize or prove incorrect, could cause our results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Such forward-looking statements include our expectations regarding revenue, gross margin, operating expenses, cash flows and other financial items; any statements of the plans, strategies and objectives of management for future operations and personnel; statements regarding our acquisition of Coriant, including our ability to realize significant synergies, anticipated strategic and financial benefits, and integration plans; the effects of seasonal patterns in our business; factors that may affect our operating results; our ability to leverage our vertically-integrated manufacturing infrastructure; anticipated customer acceptance of our solutions; the impact of new customer network footprint on our gross margin; statements concerning new products or services, including new product features; statements related to capital expenditures; statements related to liquidity; statements related to future economic conditions, performance, market growth or our sales cycle; our ability to identify, attract and retain highly skilled personnel; statements related to our convertible senior notes; statements related to the impact of tax regulations; statements related to the effects of litigation on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows; statements related to new accounting standards; statements as to industry trends and other matters that do not relate strictly to historical facts or statements of assumptions underlying any of the foregoing. These statements are often identified by the use of words such as “anticipate,” “believe,” “continue,” “could,” “estimate,” “expect,” “intend,” “may,” or “will,” and

36

Table of Contents

similar expressions or variations. These statements are based on the beliefs and assumptions of our management based on information currently available to management. Such forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual results and the timing of certain events to differ materially from future results expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those identified below, and those discussed in the section titled “Risk Factors” included in Part II, Item 1A. of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC"), including our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018 filed on March 14, 2019. Such forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this report. We disclaim any obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of such statements. You should review these risk factors for a more complete understanding of the risks associated with an investment in our securities. The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Overview
We are a global supplier of networking solutions comprised of networking equipment, software and services. Our portfolio of solutions includes optical transport platforms, converged packet-optical transport platforms, optical line systems, disaggregated router platforms and SDN-based network automation solutions.
Our customers include telecommunications service providers, internet content providers (“ICPs”), cable providers, wholesale carriers, research and education institutions, large enterprises and government entities. Our networking solutions enable our customers to deliver business and consumer communications services. Our comprehensive portfolio of networking solutions also enables our customers to scale their transport networks as end-user services and applications continue to drive growth in demand for network bandwidth. These end-user services and applications include, but are not limited to, high-speed Internet access, business Ethernet services, 4G/5G mobile broadband, cable high-speed Internet distribution, cloud-based services, high-definition video streaming services, virtual and augmented reality and the Internet of Things (“IoT”).
Our systems are highly scalable, flexible and designed with open networking principles for ease of deployment. We build our systems using a combination of internally manufactured and third party components. Our portfolio includes systems that leverage our innovative optical engine technology comprised of large-scale photonic integrated circuits (“PICs”) and digital signal processors (“DSPs”). We optimize the manufacturing process by using indium phosphide to build our PICs, which enables the integration of hundreds of optical functions onto a set of semiconductor chips. This large-scale integration of our PICs and advanced DSPs allows us to deliver high-performance transport networking platforms with features that customers care about the most, including low cost per bit, low power consumption and space savings. In addition, we design our optical engines to increase the capacity and reach performance of our products by leveraging coherent optical transmission. Over time, we plan to integrate our optical engine technology into a broader set of transport platforms in order to enhance customer value and lower production costs.
Over the past several years, we expanded our portfolio of solutions, evolving from our initial focus on the long-haul and subsea optical transport markets to offering a more complete suite of packet-optical networking solutions that address multiple markets within the end-to-end transport infrastructure. These markets include metro access, metro aggregation and switching, data center interconnect (“DCI”), long-haul and subsea.
We have grown our portfolio through internal development as well as acquisitions. In October 2018, we materially expanded our product portfolio and customer base through the acquisition of Telecom Holding Parent LLC ("Coriant"), a Delaware limited liability company (the "Acquisition"). The Acquisition positions us as one of the largest vertically integrated transport networking solutions providers in the world, strengthens our ability to serve a global customer base and accelerates delivery of innovative solutions our customers demand. This Acquisition also positions us to expand the breadth of customer applications we can address, including metro aggregation and switching, disaggregated transport and routing, and software-enabled multi-layer network management and control.
In 2018, the majority of our product revenue was from transport systems built on the Infinite Capacity Engine (ICE), our optical engine technology. ICE enables different subsystems that can be customized for a variety of network applications in different transport markets, including metro, DCI, long-haul and subsea. Our latest generation of optical engine technology delivers multi-terabit opto-electronic subsystems powered by our fourth-generation PIC and latest generation FlexCoherent DSP (the combination of which we market as “ICE4”). In 2019,

37

Table of Contents

we announced our next-generation ICE6 technology featuring 800 gigabits per second (800G) waves and leading optical performance.
Our products are designed to be managed by a suite of software solutions that enable end-to-end common network management, multi-layer service orchestration, and automated operations. We also provide software-enabled programmability that offers differentiated capabilities such as Instant Bandwidth (“IB”). Combined with our differentiated hardware solutions, IB enables our customers to purchase and activate bandwidth as needed through our unique software licensing feature set. This, in turn, allows our customers to accomplish two key objectives: (1) limit their initial network startup costs and investments; and (2) instantly activate new bandwidth as their customers’ and their own network needs evolve.
We believe our portfolio of solutions benefits our customers by providing a unique combination of highly scalable capacity and features that address various applications and ultimately simplify and automate packet-optical network operations. Over the long term, we believe the combination of providing our unique solutions together with the efforts and investments we have made to expand the markets and customers we serve, will enable us to grow revenue and achieve profitability. Our ability to grow revenue and achieve profitability is dependent on our successfully executing the integration of Coriant and realizing the anticipated cost synergies as well as the level of new and existing customers spending for our solutions.
On August 1, 2019, the Company entered into a Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with Wells Fargo Bank. The Credit Agreement provides for a senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility of up to $100 million (the "Credit Facility"), which the Company may draw upon from time to time. The Company may increase the total commitments under the Credit Facility by up to an additional $50 million, subject to certain conditions. In addition, the Credit Agreement provides for a $50 million letter of credit sub-facility and a $10 million swing loan sub-facility. The proceeds of the loans under the Credit Agreement may be used to pay the fees, costs, and expenses incurred in connection with the Credit Agreement and for working capital and general corporate purposes. The Credit Facility matures, and all outstanding loans become due and payable, on March 5, 2024.
Availability under the Credit Facility will be based upon periodic borrowing base certifications valuing certain inventory and accounts receivable, as reduced by certain reserves. Outstanding borrowings accrue interest at floating rates plus an applicable margin of 2.00% to 2.50% for LIBOR rate loans and 1.00% to 1.50% for base rate loans. The commitment fee payable on the unused portion of the Credit Facility is equal to 0.375% to 0.625% per annum based on utilization of the Credit Facility.
To date, a few of our customers have accounted for a significant portion of our revenue. For the three months ended June 29, 2019, one customer accounted for 13% of our total revenue and for the corresponding period in 2018, two customers individually accounted for 23% and 13% of our total revenue, respectively. For the six months ended June 29, 2019, one customer accounted for 12% of our total revenue and for the corresponding period in 2018, two customers individually accounted for 26% and 12% of our total revenue, respectively.
We are headquartered in Sunnyvale, California, with employees located throughout the Americas, Europe, Middle East and Africa ("EMEA"), and Asia Pacific ("APAC") regions. We sell our products both through our direct sales force and indirectly through channel partners.
Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates
Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations is based upon our condensed consolidated financial statements, which we have prepared in accordance with the U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“U.S. GAAP”). The preparation of these financial statements requires management to make estimates, assumptions and judgments that can affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Management bases its estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that it believes to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.
An accounting policy is deemed to be critical if it requires a significant accounting estimate to be made based on assumptions about matters that are highly uncertain at the time the estimate is made, if different estimates reasonably could have been used, or if changes in the estimate that are reasonably likely to occur could materially impact the financial statements. Management believes that there have been no significant changes during the three months ended June 29, 2019 to the items that we disclosed as our critical accounting policies and estimates in Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018.

38

Table of Contents

Results of Operations
The results of operations for the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 reflected the inclusion of the Coriant business, which was acquired on October 1, 2018. The following sets forth, for the periods presented, certain unaudited condensed consolidated statements of operations information (in thousands, except percentage data):

																					
 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	 	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	 	 	 	
 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Change    	 	% Change 	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Product	$	226,866		 	77	%	 	$	175,288		 	84	%	 	$	51,578		 	29	 %	
Services	69,384		 	23	%	 	32,939		 	16	%	 	36,445		 	111	 %	
Total revenue	$	296,250		 	100	%	 	$	208,227		 	100	%	 	$	88,023		 	42	 %	
Cost of revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Product	$	177,501		 	60	%	 	$	105,914		 	51	%	 	$	71,587		 	68	 %	
Services	36,831		 	11	%	 	13,039		 	6	%	 	23,792		 	182	 %	
Amortization of intangible assets	8,098		 	3	%	 	4,943		 	2	%	 	3,155		 	64	 %	
Acquisition and integration costs	10,700		 	4	%	 	—		 	—	%	 	10,700		 	100	 %	
Restructuring and related	1,864		 	1	%	 	26		 	—	%	 	1,838		 	NMF*		
Total cost of revenue	$	234,994		 	79	%	 	$	123,922		 	59	%	 	$	111,072		 	90	 %	
Gross profit	$	61,256		 	20.7	%	 	$	84,305		 	40.5	%	 	$	(23,049	)	 	(27	)%	

																					
 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	 	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	 	 	 	
 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Change    	 	% Change 	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Product	$	449,873		 	76	%	 	$	346,917		 	84	%	 	$	102,956		 	30	 %	
Services	139,084		 	24	%	 	63,991		 	16	%	 	75,093		 	117	 %	
Total revenue	$	588,957		 	100	%	 	$	410,908		 	100	%	 	$	178,049		 	43	 %	
Cost of revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Product	$	335,318		 	57	%	 	$	208,238		 	51	%	 	$	127,080		 	61	 %	
Services	73,507		 	12	%	 	25,870		 	6	%	 	47,637		 	184	 %	
Amortization of intangible assets	16,350		 	3	%	 	10,284		 	3	%	 	6,066		 	59	 %	
Acquisition and integration costs	12,764		 	2	%	 	—		 	—	%	 	12,764		 	100	 %	
Restructuring and related	23,330		 	4	%	 	43		 	—	%	 	23,287		 	NMF*		
Total cost of revenue	$	461,269		 	78	%	 	$	244,435		 	60	%	 	$	216,834		 	89	 %	
Gross profit	$	127,688		 	21.7	%	 	$	166,473		 	40.5	%	 	$	(38,785	)	 	(23	)%	
*NMF = Not meaningful

39

Table of Contents

Revenue
Total product revenue increased by $51.6 million , or 29% , during the three months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding period in 2018. Total product revenue increased by $103.0 million , or 30% , during the six months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding period in 2018. The increase in revenue was principally driven by new Tier-1 and other service provider customers we gained as a result of the Acquisition.This increase was primarily offset by a revenue decline from our Cable and ICP verticals, whose spending tapered off in the first half of 2019 compared to strong spending in the first half of 2018 when we introduced our ICE4 products. In particular, spending from our largest Cable customer declined sharply in the first half of 2019 as compared to the year ago period. In addition, we recorded a revenue reduction of $8.1 million related to a loss accrual based on our agreement in the second quarter of fiscal 2019 to reimburse a customer for certain expenses incurred by them in connection with a network service outage that occurred during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2018.
Total services revenue increased by $36.4 million , or 111% , during the three months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding period in 2018 and by $75.1 million , or 117% , during the six months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding period in 2018. These increases were predominantly due to the Acquisition, as Coriant had a large installed base of customers and annual services revenue.
We expect our total revenue will be moderately higher in the third quarter of 2019 compared to the second quarter of 2019 driven primarily by higher revenue from ICP customers ordering our DCI solutions. In the third quarter of 2019, we expect revenue from other verticals to remain relatively flat compared to the second quarter of 2019, despite seasonal weakness that can occur during the summer months.
The following table summarizes our revenue by geography and sales channel for the periods presented (in thousands, except percentage data):  

																					
 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	 	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	 	 	 	
 	Amount	 	% of total revenue	 	Amount	 	% of total revenue	 	Change	 	% Change	
Total revenue by geography:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Domestic	$	133,213		 	45	%	 	$	120,988		 	58	%	 	$	12,225		 	10	%	
International	163,037		 	55	%	 	87,239		 	42	%	 	75,798		 	87	%	
 	$	296,250		 	100	%	 	$	208,227		 	100	%	 	$	88,023		 	42	%	
Total revenue by sales channel:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Direct	$	241,017		 	81	%	 	$	195,624		 	94	%	 	$	45,393		 	23	%	
Indirect	55,233		 	19	%	 	12,603		 	6	%	 	42,630		 	338	%	
 	$	296,250		 	100	%	 	$	208,227		 	100	%	 	$	88,023		 	42	%	

																					
 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	 	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	 	 	 	
 	Amount	 	% of total revenue	 	Amount	 	% of total revenue	 	Change	 	% Change	
Total revenue by geography:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Domestic	$	265,734		 	45	%	 	$	250,013		 	61	%	 	$	15,721		 	6	%	
International	$	323,223		 	55	%	 	160,895		 	39	%	 	162,328		 	101	%	
 	$	588,957		 	100	%	 	$	410,908		 	100	%	 	$	178,049		 	43	%	
Total revenue by sales channel:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Direct	$	489,213		 	83	%	 	$	384,086		 	93	%	 	$	105,127		 	27	%	
Indirect	99,744		 	17	%	 	26,822		 	7	%	 	72,922		 	272	%	
 	$	588,957		 	100	%	 	$	410,908		 	100	%	 	$	178,049		 	43	%	

40

Table of Contents

Domestic revenue increased by $12.2 million , or 10% , during the three months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding period in 2018 and by $15.7 million , or 6% , during the six months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding period in 2018. Domestic revenue benefited from the inclusion of Coriant’s U.S.-based customers, but was heavily offset by a decline in our Cable business driven by our largest Cable customer slowing its spend and a year-over-year decline in ICP revenue. As evidenced by our expectation of sequential domestic growth from ICP's in the third quarter, we believe our ICP business will recover in the upcoming quarters primarily driven by the continued ramp of business with a new large ICP customer.
International revenue increased by $75.8 million , or 87% , during the three months ended June 29, 2019 and by $162.3 million , or 101% , during the six months ended June 29, 2019 compared to the corresponding periods in 2018. Revenue grew in these periods for all of our major sales regions: EMEA, APAC and Other Americas. This growth resulted primarily from the inclusion of Coriant, whose historical revenue split was weighted more internationally. In particular we enjoyed strong growth in APAC and Other Americas as a result of consistent spending from historical customers and the acquisition of new customers as well as initial spend from several new customers in APAC. Indirect revenue has increased significantly since the Acquisition due to higher utilization of partners to drive sales, mainly in APAC.
Amortization of Intangible Assets
Amortization of intangible assets increased by $3.2 million and by $6.1 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018 due to the increase in intangible assets stemming from the Acquisition.
Acquisition and Integration Costs
Acquisition and integration costs were $10.7 million and $12.8 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, attributable to one-time investments to both build common platforms and establish better cost structure for the combined business. The increase in costs during the three months ended June 29, 2019 was primarily related to costs associated with the transition of our Berlin, Germany manufacturing facility to a third-party manufacturer and one-time costs associated with renegotiating an agreement with an outside party that historically provided engineering consulting services for Coriant. 
Restructuring and Related
Restructuring and related costs increased by $1.8 million and by $23.3 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018. The increases were primarily due to severance and related expenses associated with the planned closure of our Berlin, Germany manufacturing facility. See Note 10, “Restructuring and Related Costs” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more information.
Cost of Revenue and Gross Margin
Gross margin was 20.7% and 21.7% during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively down from 40.5% in both the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, driven primarily by restructuring and integration-related costs along with a less favorable customer and product mix.
We currently expect that gross margin in the third quarter of 2019 will be slightly higher than that of the second quarter of 2019. In the third quarter, we expect that lower integration costs and a lower fixed cost structure within our services and manufacturing organizations will positively impact gross margin. We expect this impact will be partially offset by significant growth from a new customer, which initially carries lower average gross margins than the corporate average, and several new footprint deployments from certain large customers that are initially expected to generate lower margins. Over time, we anticipate gross margin will steadily improve and we remain committed to lowering the cost structure of the overall company by driving cost synergies and by leveraging vertical integration across the combined company’s full solution set.

41

Table of Contents

Operating Expenses
The following tables summarize our operating expenses for the periods presented (in thousands, except percentage data):

																					
 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	 	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	 	 	 	
 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Change    	 	% Change  	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Research and development	$	73,937		 	25	%	 	$	56,158		 	27	%	 	$	17,779		 	32	%	
Sales and marketing	37,651		 	13	%	 	28,234		 	14	%	 	9,417		 	33	%	
General and administrative	35,672		 	13	%	 	18,365		 	9	%	 	17,307		 	94	%	
Amortization of intangible assets	6,745		 	2	%	 	1,487		 	—	%	 	5,258		 	354	%	
Acquisition and integration costs	12,164		 	4	%	 	—		 	—	%	 	12,164		 	100	%	
Restructuring and related	3,471		 	—	%	 	1,680		 	1	%	 	1,791		 	107	%	
Total operating expenses	$	169,640		 	57	%		$	105,924		 	51	%	 	$	63,716		 	60	%	

	
																					
 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	 	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	 	 	 	 	
 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Amount    	 	  % of total  
revenue	 	Change    	 	% Change  	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Research and development	$	147,597		 	25	%	 	$	114,839		 	27	%	 	$	32,758		 	29	%	
Sales and marketing	77,688		 	13	%	 	57,119		 	14	%	 	20,569		 	36	%	
General and administrative	68,716		 	12	%	 	36,201		 	9	%	 	32,515		 	90	%	
Amortization of intangible assets	13,802		 	2	%	 	3,094		 	1	%	 	10,708		 	346	%	
Acquisition and integration costs	19,298		 	3	%	 	—		 	—	%	 	19,298		 	100	%	
Restructuring and related	20,659		 	4	%	 	1,517		 	1	%	 	19,142		 	NMF*		
Total operating expenses	$	347,760		 	59	%	 	$	212,770		 	52	%	 	$	134,990		 	63	%	

*NMF = Not meaningful

Research and Development Expenses
Research and development expenses increased by $17.8 million , or 32% , and by $32.8 million , or 29% , during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018. The increases for both periods of 2019 were primarily due to the addition of headcount in connection with the Acquisition. Overall research and development expenses increased at a much lower rate than overall revenue growth primarily due to headcount and other cost reductions that have been undertaken since the Acquisition closed in the fourth quarter of 2018. Somewhat offsetting these cost reductions in both periods were higher investments in our PIC and DSP capabilities to support our next generation of vertically integrated technologies.

42

Table of Contents

Sales and Marketing Expenses
Sales and marketing expenses increased by $9.4 million , or 33% , and by $20.6 million , or 36% , during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018. The increase in sales and marketing expenses during both periods in 2019 were primarily attributable to the addition of headcount in connection with the Acquisition. In addition, we had higher commission expenses attributable to higher revenue. These increases were slightly offset by lower lab trial and demo expenses as we supported a higher volume of customer demand with more efficient utilization of inventory in trials. Sales and marketing expenses grew at a slower rate than overall revenue primarily attributable to headcount and other cost reductions since the Acquisition closed in the fourth quarter of 2018.
General and Administrative Expenses
General and administrative expenses increased $17.3 million , or 94% , and by $32.5 million , or 90% , during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018. The increases during both periods in 2019 were primarily due to the addition of headcount in connection with the Acquisition and higher outside professional services costs to support the integration of the combined business. The increase is also driven by a charge related to a preliminary legal settlement in the second quarter of 2019.
Amortization of Intangible Assets
Amortization of intangible assets increased by $5.3 million and by $10.7 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018 due to the increase in intangible assets from the Acquisition during the fourth quarter of 2018.
Acquisition and Integration Costs
Acquisition and integration costs were $12.2 million and $19.3 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, attributable to one-time systems and headcount investments to build a unified IT infrastructure, common platforms and better cost structure for the combined business after the acquisition. The increase in costs during the three months ended June 29, 2019 was attributable to higher IT-related costs to support the transition of the combined companies to a single ERP system and a higher accrual for bonuses related to achieving integration milestones.
Restructuring and Related
Restructuring and related costs increased by $1.8 million and $19.1 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018. The increases in both periods were primarily due to accelerated amortization on cease use facility charges upon adoption of Topic 842. We also incurred severance and related charges of $2.4 million and $8.2 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to $0.9 million and $1.8 million during the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively. See Note 10, “Restructuring and Related Costs” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more information.

43

Table of Contents

Other Income (Expense), Net

															
 	Three Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	Change	 	% Change	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	(In thousands)	
Interest income	$	183		 	$	629		 	$	(446	)	 	(71	)%	
Interest expense	(7,280	)	 	(2,501	)	 	(4,779	)	 	191	 %	
Other gain (loss), net	3,210		 	1,429		 	1,781		 	125	 %	
Total other expense, net	$	(3,887	)	 	$	(443	)	 	$	(3,444	)	 	777	 %	

															
 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29,
2019	 	June 30,
2018	 	Change	 	% Change	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	(In thousands)	
Interest income	$	949		 	$	1,526		 	$	(577	)	 	(38	)%	
Interest expense	(14,843	)	 	(6,184	)	 	(8,659	)	 	140	 %	
Other gain (loss), net	287		 	1,935		 	(1,648	)	 	(85	)%	
Total other expense, net	$	(13,607	)	 	$	(2,723	)	 	$	(10,884	)	 	400	 %	
Interest income during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 decreased by $0.4 million and $0.6 million , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018 primarily due to lower average cash and investment balances in the first half of 2019 as a result of utilization of cash in operations. Interest expense during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 increased by $4.8 million and by $8.7 million , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018 primarily resulting from higher amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs on the current convertible debt due to a higher underlying principle. The change in other gain (loss), net, during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 , respectively, compared to the corresponding periods in 2018 was primarily due foreign exchange losses related to the subsidiary's revaluation of foreign currency into functional currency and gain on non-marketable equity investment.
Income Tax Benefit/Expense
Income taxes during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019 included a tax expense of $1.4 million and $1.6 million , respectively, on pre-tax losses of $112.3 million and $233.7 million , respectively. This compares to a tax benefit of $0.1 million and $0.8 million , on pre-tax losses of $22.1 million and $49.0 million , respectively, during the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively. Provision for income taxes increased by $1.5 million and by $2.4 million during the three and six months ended June 29, 2019, respectively, as a result of additional foreign tax expense related to the results of operations from the entities from the Acquisition.

44

Table of Contents

Liquidity and Capital Resources

								
 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 29, 2019	 	June 30, 2018	
 	 	 	 	
 	(In thousands)	
Net cash flow provided by (used in):	 	 	 	
Operating activities	$	(119,967	)	 	$	(7,118	)	
Investing activities	$	310		 	$	96,737		
Financing activities	$	15,874		 	$	(139,898	)	

	
								
 	June 29, 2019	 	December 29, 2018	
 	 	 	 	
 	(In thousands)	
Cash and cash equivalents	$	109,034		 	$	202,954		
Investments	1,497		 	26,511		
Restricted cash	29,487		 	39,383		
 	$	140,018		 	$	268,848		
Cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments consist of highly-liquid investments in certificates of deposit, money market funds, commercial paper, corporate bonds, U.S. agencies and U.S. treasuries. Our restricted cash balance amounts are primarily pledged as collateral for certain standby and commercial letters of credit related to customer performance guarantees, value added tax licenses and property leases. Additionally, our restricted cash balance includes amounts pledged as collateral on our derivative instruments.
Operating Activities
Net cash used in operating activities during the six months ended June 29, 2019 was $120.0 million compared to $7.1 million for the corresponding period in 2018.
Net loss adjusted for non-cash items was $100.6 million during the six months ended June 29, 2019 compared to $13.2 million for the corresponding period in 2018, reflecting a higher net loss in 2019.
Net cash used to fund working capital was $19.4 million during the six months ended June 29, 2019 . Accounts receivable decreased by $55.2 million commensurate with lower revenue and due to collection efforts on certain customer deals from the acquired Coriant business. Inventory increased by $30.6 million as we built buffer inventory to reduce risk related to revenue plan execution and in preparation for the transition of our Berlin, Germany manufacturing facility to a third-party manufacturer. Accounts payable increased by $4.7 million largely to support the increase in inventory and were primarily offset by payment of overdue accounts associated with the acquired Coriant business. Prepaid and other assets increased by $ 31.0 million primarily due to payment of income taxes, deposits with contract manufacturers and growth in unbilled receivables. Deferred revenue decreased by $12.3 million due to the recognition of revenue on maintenance services provided to our customers, which are typically contracted on an annual or multi-year basis.
Net cash used to fund working capital was $20.3 million during the six months ended June 30, 2018. Accounts receivable increased by $ 22.0 million primarily attributable to higher revenue levels during the first half of 2018 and the timing of invoicing. Inventory increased by $8.7 million to address strong customer demand for our new products, while decreasing the inventory levels of our prior generation products. Accounts payable increased by $ 24.5 million primarily reflecting increased inventory purchases and timing of payments. Accrued liabilities and other expenses decreased by $14.6 million primarily due to lower restructuring liabilities resulting from payments and changes in estimates. Additionally, this decrease was attributable to the reduction of customer right of returns, net of an increase in customer prepayments due to our adoption of Accounting Standards Update No. 2014-09, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606)” (“Topic 606”). Deferred revenue increased $2.4 million due to maintenance renewals on our growing installed base, which are typically contracted on an annual or multi-year basis, net of adjustments related to our adoption of Topic 606.

45

Table of Contents

Investing Activities
Net cash provided by investing activities during the six months ended June 29, 2019 was $0.3 million as compared to net cash provided by investing activities of $96.7 million in the corresponding period in 2018. Investing activities during the six months ended June 29, 2019 included proceeds of $25.1 million associated with maturities of investments and capital expenditures of $15.8 million . Additionally, $10.0 million held in escrow related to the Acquisition was released due to the absence of underlying claims during the six months ended June 29, 2019 and $1.0 million was received from sale of non-marketable equity investment. Investing activities during the six months ended June 30, 2018 included net proceeds of $118.2 million associated with purchases and maturities of investments and capital expenditures of $21.5 million.
Financing Activities
Net cash provided by financing activities during the six months ended June 29, 2019 was $15.9 million compared to net cash used in financing activities of $139.9 million in the corresponding period of 2018. Financing activities during the six months ended June 29, 2019 included proceeds of $8.6 million from issuance of debt associated with mortgaging one of our facilities. Both periods included net proceeds from the issuance of shares under our 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and minimum tax withholdings paid on behalf of certain employees for net share settlements of restricted stock units. Additionally, financing activities during the six months ended June 30, 2018 included repayment of $150 million associated with 1.75% Convertible Senior Notes.
Liquidity
We believe that our current cash, cash equivalents and investments, along with the Credit Facility we entered into with Wells Fargo Bank and the committed funding from a third party contract manufacturer related to the planned closure of our Berlin, Germany manufacturing facility, will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash needs for working capital and capital expenditures, including the interest payments on the 2024 Notes for at least 12 months. If these sources of cash are insufficient to satisfy our liquidity requirements, we may require additional capital from equity or debt financings to fund our operations, to respond to competitive pressures or strategic opportunities, or otherwise. We may not be able to secure timely additional financing on favorable terms, or at all. The terms of any additional financings may place limits on our financial and operating flexibility. If we raise additional funds through further issuances of equity, convertible debt securities or other securities convertible into equity, our existing stockholders could suffer dilution in their percentage ownership of us, and any new securities we issue could have rights, preferences and privileges senior to those of holders of our common stock.
In September 2018, we issued the 2024 Notes, which will mature on September 1, 2024, unless earlier repurchased, redeemed or converted. Interest is payable semi-annually in arrears on March 1 and September 1 of each year, which commenced on March 1, 2019. The net proceeds from the 2024 Notes issuance were approximately $391.4 million, of which approximately $48.9 million was used to pay the cost of the capped call transactions. We also used a portion of the remaining net proceeds to fund the cash portion of the purchase price of the Acquisition, including fees and expenses relating thereto, and intend to use the remaining net proceeds for general corporate purposes.
Upon conversion, it is our intention to pay cash equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount or the conversion value of the 2024 Notes. For any remaining conversion obligation, we intend to pay or deliver, as the case may be, cash, shares of our common stock, or a combination of cash and shares of our common stock, at our election. As of June 29, 2019, long-term debt, net, was $276.1 million , which represents the liability component of the $402.5 million principal balance, net of $126.4 million of unamortized debt discount and debt issuance costs. The debt discount and debt issuance costs are currently being amortized over the remaining term until maturity of the 2024 Notes on September 1, 2024. To the extent that the holders of the 2024 Notes request conversion during an early conversion window, we may require funds for repayment of such 2024 Notes prior to their maturity date.
As of June 29, 2019, contractual obligations related to the 2024 Notes are payments of $8.6 million due each year from 2020 through 2023 and $406.8 million due in 2024. These amounts represent principal and interest cash payments over the term of the 2024 Notes. Any future redemption or conversion of the Notes could impact the amount or timing of our cash payments. For more information regarding the 2024 Notes, see Note 13, “Debt” to the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
As of June 29, 2019 , we had $110.5 million of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, including $64.3 million of cash and cash equivalents held by our foreign subsidiaries. Our policy with respect to undistributed foreign subsidiaries' earnings is to consider those earnings to be indefinitely reinvested. As a result of the Tax Act, if

46

Table of Contents

and when funds are actually distributed in the form of dividends or otherwise, we expect minimal tax consequences, except for foreign withholding taxes, which would be applicable in some jurisdictions.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
As of June 29, 2019 , we did not have any relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, such as entities often referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities, which would have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually narrow or limited purposes.
		
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	
For a discussion of our exposure to market risk, see “Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk” in Part II, Item 7A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018. There have been no material changes to our market risk during the three months ended June 29, 2019 .
		
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
An evaluation was performed by management, with the participation of our chief executive officer (“CEO”) and our chief financial officer (“CFO”), of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d -15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”)). Disclosure controls and procedures are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our reports filed or submitted under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC’s rules and forms. Based on this evaluation, our CEO and CFO have concluded that, as of the end of the fiscal period covered by this quarterly report on Form 10-Q, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the SEC’s rules and forms and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including the CEO and CFO, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.
Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
There were no changes to our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the three months ended June 29, 2019 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

47

Table of Contents

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	
On November 23, 2016, Oyster Optics, LLC (“Oyster Optics”) filed a complaint against us in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas. The complaint asserts infringement of U.S. Patent Nos. 6,469,816, 6,476,952, 6,594,055, 7,099,592, 7,620,327 (the "'327 patent"), 8,374,511 (the "'511 patent") and 8,913,898 (the "'898 patent") (collectively, the asserted patent are referred to herein as the “Oyster Optics patents in suit”). The complaint seeks unspecified damages and a permanent injunction. We filed our answer to Oyster Optics' complaint on February 3, 2017. We filed two petitions for Inter Partes Review (“IPR”) of the '898 patent with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office ("USPTO"). Other defendants have filed IPR petitions in connection with the remaining Oyster Optics patents in suit. The USPTO instituted two IPRs of the ‘511 patent and two IPRs of the ‘898 patent but denied IPR petitions in connection with the ‘327 patent. A Markman decision was issued on December 5, 2017 and fact discovery closed on December 22, 2017. Oyster Optics dropped the ‘511 and ‘898 patents, leaving only a few claims in the ‘327 patent at issue in the case. On May 15, 2018, Oyster Optics filed a new patent infringement complaint with the court, naming us as a defendant. In its new complaint, Oyster Optics alleges infringement of the ‘327 patent, U.S. Patent No. 9,749,040 and the ‘898 patent. On June 8, 2018, the court granted the parties’ joint motion to sever and consolidate the first-filed lawsuit with the later filed case. We filed our answer to the new complaint on July 16, 2018. A case management conference was held on September 11, 2018, and the court set a trial date for November 4, 2019. On October 26, 2018, we filed an amended answer to include a license defense. On November 29, 2018, we filed a motion for summary judgment based on the license defense. The court issued a second Markman decision on May 3, 2019, in which the parties were ordered to schedule a mediation within 30 days of the decision. The parties participated in a mediation on May 16, 2019, but no settlement agreement was agreed upon. On June 12, 2019, the court held a hearing in connection with the license defense. On June 25, 2019, the court granted our Motion for Summary Judgment and on June 28, 2019, the court entered a final judgment for us. On July 22, 2019, Oyster filed an appeal of the court’s decision with the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit. We are currently unable to predict the outcome of this litigation and therefore cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss, if any, arising from this matter.
On July 29, 2019, Oyster Optics filed a third complaint against us, Coriant (USA) Inc., Coriant North America, LLC and Coriant Operations, Inc. in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas. The complaint asserts infringement of U.S. Patent No. 6,665,500 (the “Oyster III patent in suit”). The complaint seeks unspecified damages and a permanent injunction. We believe that it does not infringe any valid and enforceable claim of the Oyster III patent in suit, and intend to defend this action vigorously. Because this action is in the very preliminary stages, we are unable to predict the outcome of this litigation at this time and therefore cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss, if any, arising from this matter.
On March 24, 2017, Core Optical Technologies, LLC (“Core Optical”) filed a complaint against us in the United States District Court for the Central District of California. The complaint asserts infringement of U.S. Patent No. 6,782,211 (the “Core Optical patent in suit”). The complaint seeks unspecified damages and a permanent injunction. We believe that we do not infringe any valid and enforceable claim of the Core Optical patent in suit, and intend to defend this action vigorously. We filed our answer to Core Optical's complaint on September 25, 2017. A Markman hearing was held on May 9, 2018 and the court has set a trial for March 2019. On June 14, 2018, we filed a petition for IPR of the Core Optical patent in suit in the USPTO. Core Optical contacted us on July 19, 2018 to propose that the case be stayed pending the IPR. We agreed to Core Optical’s proposal, and the parties filed a joint motion to stay, which the court granted on July 31, 2018. On October 17, 2018, Core Optical filed a response to our IPR petition. On January 14, 2019, the USPTO denied our IPR petition, and on February 13, 2019, we filed a request for rehearing in the USPTO requesting reconsideration of the dismissal of our IPR petition. The parties participated in mediation on March 15, 2019 and May 28, 2019. During the May 28 mediation, we agreed with Core Optical on the preliminary terms to settle the lawsuit and grant us a license to the Core Optical patent in suit and release of claims of past infringement. The parties are currently in the process of drafting a final settlement agreement.
On June 8, 2017, a Civil Investigative Demand was issued to Coriant pursuant to a False Claims Act investigation by the U.S. government as to whether there has been any violation of 31 U.S.C. §3729. Coriant provided documents and other responses to the U.S. government, and we will continue to cooperate in the ongoing investigation.
In addition to the matters described above, we are subject to various legal proceedings, claims and litigation arising in the ordinary course of business. While the outcome of these matters is currently not determinable, we do not expect that the ultimate costs to resolve these matters will have a material effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

48

Table of Contents

Item 1A.	Risk Factors	
Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk and a description of the risks and uncertainties associated with our business is set forth below. This description includes any material changes to and supersedes the description of the risks and uncertainties associated with our business previously disclosed in Part I, Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018. You should carefully consider such risks and uncertainties, together with the other information contained in this report, our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 29, 2018 and in our other public filings. Because of the following factors, as well as other variables affecting our operating results, past financial performance should not be considered as a reliable indicator of future performance and investors should not use historical trends to anticipate results or trends in future periods. If any of such risks and uncertainties actually occurs, our business, financial condition or operating results could differ materially from the plans, projections and other forward-looking statements included in the section titled “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and elsewhere in this report and in our other public filings, which could cause the market price of our common stock to decline, perhaps significantly.
Risks Related to the Acquisition
We may be unable to successfully integrate Coriant’s business and realize the anticipated strategic and financial benefits expected from the Acquisition.
We will be required to devote significant management attention and resources to integrating the business and operations of Coriant in order to realize the anticipated strategic and financial benefits of the Acquisition. Potential difficulties we may encounter in the integration process include the following:
		
•	the loss of customers or suppliers as a result of such parties deciding not to continue business at the same or similar levels with us after the Acquisition;	
		
•	challenges associated with operating the combined business in markets and geographies in which we have not historically operated in since Coriant's operations are more widely distributed around the globe than our current operations;	
		
•	difficulty integrating our direct sales and distribution channels with Coriant’s to effectively sell the products and services of the combined company;	
		
•	the complexities associated with managing our company and integrating personnel from Coriant, resulting in a significantly larger combined company, while at the same time providing high quality products to customers;	
		
•	unanticipated issues in integrating accounting, information technology, communications, administration and other systems;	
		
•	challenges with re-negotiating pricing with key suppliers for more favorable terms;	
		
•	the failure to identify and eliminate redundant and underperforming functions and assets;	
		
•	difficulty addressing possible differences in corporate culture and management philosophies;	
		
•	the failure to retain key employees of the combined company;	
		
•	potential unknown liabilities and unforeseen increased expenses, delays or regulatory conditions associated with the Acquisition; and	
		
•	performance shortfalls as a result of the diversion of management’s attention caused by integrating Coriant’s operations.	
Our ability to realize the anticipated strategic and financial benefits of the Acquisition will depend on, among other things, our ability to combine our business with Coriant’s business in a manner that facilitates growth, realizes anticipated cost savings and retains Coriant’s and our customers, suppliers and employees. We must successfully combine our business with the business of Coriant in a manner that enables these anticipated benefits to be realized and we must achieve the anticipated growth and cost savings without adversely affecting the combined company's revenue base. Failure to achieve all of the anticipated strategic and financial benefits in a timely manner may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

49

Table of Contents

In addition, although our integration plan involves us making significant cash outlays to transform the business, if the integration does not generate the returns we anticipate, it could cause us to decrease our cash and investment position. This may cause customers to lose confidence in our business and make them reluctant to continue to do business with us.
We may be unable to realize the anticipated synergies related to the Acquisition, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.
We expect to realize significant synergies from cost savings, including from consolidation of the combined company's supply chain, operational scale efficiencies throughout the combined company and our ability to integrate our optical engine into key Coriant products. We also expect to incur material one-time costs to achieve these synergies. In addition, the elimination of duplicative costs may not be possible or may take longer than anticipated, or the benefits from the Acquisition may be offset by costs incurred or delays in integrating the companies. For example, we expect to incur additional restructuring expenses related to the closure of our Berlin, Germany facility. While we believe significant synergies are achievable, our ability to achieve such estimated synergies in the amounts and time frame expected is subject to various assumptions by our management based on expectations that are subject to a number of risks, which may or may not be realized, as well as the incurrence of other costs in our operations that may offset all or a portion of such synergies and other factors outside our control. As a consequence, we may not be able to realize all of these synergies within the time frame expected or at all, or the amounts of such synergies could be significantly reduced, and we may incur additional and/or unexpected costs to realize these synergies. In addition, if we fail to achieve the anticipated cost benefits throughout the supply chain or integrating our optical engine in key Coriant products in a timely manner, we may be unable realize all the anticipated synergies. Failure to achieve the expected synergies could significantly reduce the expected benefits associated with the Acquisition and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.
We may be unable to generate the cash flow necessary to make anticipated capital expenditures or to service the 2024 Notes.
We may not be able to generate sufficient cash flow to make anticipated capital expenditures or to enable us to service the 2024 Notes. For example, in each of the fiscal quarters after the Acquisition, the combined company had a net loss and negative cash flows. In addition, we expect to incur losses over the next few quarters as we continue to integrate Coriant with our operations. Our ability to pay our expenses, satisfy the 2024 Notes and fund planned capital expenditures will depend on our future performance, which will be affected by general economic, competitive, legislative, regulatory and other factors beyond our control, and our ability to realize synergies and anticipated cost savings. If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flow from operations or to borrow sufficient funds in the future to service the 2024 Notes or to make anticipated capital expenditures, we may be required to sell assets, reduce capital expenditures or obtain additional financing. For example, in August 2019 we completed the Credit Facility with Wells Fargo Bank to provide additional working capital flexibility to manage our business. For additional risk related to the 2024 Notes, please see “Risk Related to our 2024 Notes” below.
Our business relationships, those of Coriant or the combined company may be subject to disruption due to uncertainty associated with the Acquisition.
Parties with which we or Coriant do business may experience uncertainty associated with the Acquisition, including with respect to current or future product roadmaps of the combined company. Our and Coriant’s business relationships may be subject to disruption, as customers, distributors, suppliers, vendors, and others may seek to receive confirmation that their existing business relations with us or Coriant, as the case may be, will not be adversely impacted as a result of the Acquisition or attempt to negotiate changes in existing business relationships or consider entering into business relationships with parties other than the combined company as a result of the Acquisition. For example, a number of Coriant’s customers deferred purchase orders with Coriant pending announcement of a strategic transaction, and there can be no assurance that all of those customers will ultimately submit such purchase orders now that the Acquisition has been consummated. Any such failure to submit such purchase orders, or any of these other disruptions could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, or results of operations and could also have an adverse effect on our ability to realize the anticipated benefits of the Acquisition. In addition, in August 2019, we migrated to an integrated enterprise resource planning (“ERP”) system, which may cause us to experience operating or reporting disruptions during the course of utilizing and integrating the new ERP system, including disruptions in our ability to deliver and bill for customer shipments, project our inventory requirements, and manage our supply chain . The risks and adverse effects of such disruptions could have a negative effect on our stock price.

50

Table of Contents

If we are unable to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting for the combined companies, we may fail to prevent or detect material misstatements in our financial statements, in which case investors may lose confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial statements.
Prior to the Acquisition, we maintained separate internal controls over financial reporting with different financial reporting processes and different ERP systems. We have been integrating our internal controls over financial reporting and moving the companies to a single ERP system. We may encounter difficulties and unanticipated issues in combining our respective accounting systems due to the complexity of the business processes and technical challenges faced by moving to a single ERP system. In addition, Coriant as a private company has not historically had to comply with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and their accounting systems and processes will need to be integrated into one system and in compliance in 2019. If we are unable to implement and maintain effective internal control over financial reporting of the combined company, we may fail to prevent or detect material misstatements in our financial statements, in which case investors may lose confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports and the market price of our securities may decline.
Coriant may have liabilities that are not known, probable or estimable at this time.
As a result of the Acquisition, Coriant has become our subsidiary and remains subject to its past, current and future liabilities (other than indebtedness discharged in connection with the Acquisition). There could be unasserted claims or assessments against or affecting Coriant, including the failure to comply with applicable laws, regulations, orders and consent decrees or infringement or misappropriation of third party intellectual property or other proprietary rights that we failed or were unable to discover or identify in the course of performing our due diligence investigation of Coriant. In addition, there are liabilities of Coriant that are neither probable nor estimable at this time that may become probable or estimable in the future, including indemnification requests received from customers of Coriant relating to claims of infringement or misappropriation of third party intellectual property or other proprietary rights, tax liabilities arising in connection with ongoing or future tax audits and liabilities in connection with other past, current and future legal claims and litigation. Any such liabilities, individually or in the aggregate, could have a material adverse effect on our financial results. We may learn additional information about Coriant that adversely affects us, such as unknown, unasserted, or contingent liabilities and issues relating to compliance with applicable laws or infringement or misappropriation of third party intellectual property or other proprietary rights (including related indemnity requests from customers).
Risks Related to Our Business and Our Common Stock
Our quarterly results may vary significantly from period to period, which could make our future results difficult to predict and could cause our operating results to fall below investor or analyst expectations.
Our quarterly results, in particular, our revenue, gross margins, operating expenses, operating margins and net income (loss), have historically varied from period to period and may continue to do so in the future. As a result, comparing our operating results on a period-to-period basis may not be meaningful. Our budgeted expense levels are based, in large part, on our expectations of future revenue and the development efforts associated with that future revenue. Consequently, if our revenue does not meet projected levels in the short-term, our inventory levels, cost of goods sold and operating expenses would be high relative to revenue, resulting in potential operating losses. For example, in each of the prior eight quarters, we have had operating losses, largely as a result of lower than expected revenue and gross margins.
Factors that may contribute to fluctuations in our quarterly results, many of which are outside our control and may be difficult to predict, include:
		
•	fluctuations in demand, sales cycles and prices for products and services, including discounts given in response to competitive pricing pressures, as well as the timing of purchases by our key customers;	
		
•	our ability to integrate our operations with Coriant's operations and realize the anticipated synergies related to the Acquisition, including the timing of these synergies;	
		
•	changes in customers’ budgets for optical transport network purchases and changes or variability in their purchasing cycles;	

51

Table of Contents

•	fluctuations in our customer, product or geographic mix, including the impact of new customer deployments, which typically carry lower gross margins, and customer consolidation, which may affect our ability to grow revenue;	
		
•	the timing and acceptance of our new product releases and our competitors' new product releases;	
		
•	how quickly, or whether at all, the markets in which we operate adopt our solutions;	
		
•	our ability to increase volumes and yields on products manufactured in our internal manufacturing facilities;	
		
•	our ability to successfully restructure our operations within our anticipated timeframe and realize our anticipated savings;	
		
•	the quality and timing of delivery of key components from suppliers;	
		
•	order cancellations, reductions or delays in delivery schedules by our customers;	
		
•	any delay in collecting or failure to collect accounts receivable;	
		
•	our ability to control costs, including our operating expenses and the costs and availability of components we purchase for our products;	
		
•	any significant changes in the competitive dynamics of the markets we serve, including any new entrants, new technologies, or customer or competitor consolidation;	
		
•	readiness of customer sites for installation of our products as well as the availability of third party suppliers to provide contract engineering and installation services for us;	
		
•	the timing of revenue recognition and revenue deferrals;	
		
•	any future changes in U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“U.S. GAAP”) or new interpretations of existing accounting rules;	
		
•	the impact of a significant natural disaster, such as an earthquake, severe weather, or tsunami or other flooding, as well as interruptions or shortages in the supply of utilities such as water and electricity, in a key location such as our Northern California facilities, which is located near major earthquake fault lines and in a designated flood zone; and	
		
•	general economic conditions in domestic and international markets.	
Many factors affecting our results of operations are beyond our control and make it difficult to predict our results for a particular quarter and beyond. If our revenue or operating results do not meet the expectations of investors or securities analysts or fall below any guidance we provide to the market, the price of our common stock may decline substantially.
Any delays in the development and introduction of our new products or in releasing enhancements to our existing products may harm our business.
Because our products are based on complex technologies, including, in many cases, the development of next-generation PICs, DSPs and specialized ASICs (key components of our optical engines), and also may depend on technologies from outside suppliers, we may experience unanticipated delays in developing, improving, manufacturing or deploying these products. The development process for our optical engines is lengthy, and any modifications entail significant development cost and risks.
At any given time, various new product introductions and enhancements to our existing products are in the development phase and are not yet ready for commercial manufacturing or deployment. We rely on third parties, some of which are relatively early stage companies, to develop, manufacture and deliver components for our next-generation products, which can often require custom development. The development process from laboratory prototype to customer trials, and subsequently to general availability, involves a significant number of simultaneous efforts. These efforts often must be completed in a timely and coordinated manner so that they may be incorporated into the product development cycle for our systems, and include:

52

Table of Contents

•	completion of product development, including the development and completion of our next-generation optical engines, and the completion of associated module development;	
		
•	the qualification and multiple sourcing of critical components;	
		
•	validation of manufacturing methods and processes;	
		
•	extensive quality assurance and reliability testing and staffing of testing infrastructure;	
		
•	validation of software; and	
		
•	establishment of systems integration and systems test validation requirements.	
Each of these steps, in turn, presents risks of failure, rework or delay, any one of which could decrease the speed and scope of product introduction and marketplace acceptance of our products. New generations of our optical engines as well as intensive software testing are important to the timely introduction of new products and enhancements to our existing products, and are subject to these development risks. In addition, unexpected intellectual property disputes, failure of critical design elements, limited or constrained engineering resources, and a host of other development execution risks may delay, or even prevent, the introduction of new products or enhancements to our existing products. If we do not develop and successfully introduce or enhance products in a timely manner, our competitive position will suffer.
Additionally, as a result of the Acquisition, significant development effort is in progress to enhance our end-to-end product portfolio, including the newly added Coriant products, with network management and network automation software and features that would enable our current and future potential customers to deploy networks easily and take advantage of features such as IB. This effort may not result in the expected benefits to our current and future potential customers and we may not realize the planned financial and strategic benefits to our business.
As we transition customers to new products, we face significant risk that our new products may not be accepted by our current or new customers. To the extent that we fail to introduce new and innovative products that are adopted by customers, we could fail to obtain an adequate return on these investments and could lose market share to our competitors, which could be difficult or impossible to regain. Similarly, we may face decreased revenue, gross margins and profitability due to a rapid decline in sales of current products as customers hold spending to focus purchases on new product platforms. We could incur significant costs in completing the transition, including costs of inventory write-downs of the current product as customers transition to new product platforms. In addition, products or technologies developed by others may render our products noncompetitive or obsolete and result in significant reduction in orders from our customers and the loss of existing and prospective customers.
Our ability to increase our revenue will depend upon continued growth of demand by consumers and businesses for additional network capacity and on the level and timing of capital spending by our customers.
Our future success depends on factors that increase the amount of data transmitted over communications networks and the growth of optical transport networks to meet the increased demand for optical capacity. These factors include the growth of mobile, video and cloud-based services, increased broadband connectivity and the continuing adoption of high-capacity, revenue-generating services. If demand for such bandwidth does not continue, or slows down, the market for optical transport networking equipment may not continue to grow and our product sales would be negatively impacted.
In addition, demand for our products depends on the level and timing of capital spending in optical networks by service providers as they construct, expand and upgrade the capacity of their optical networks. Capital spending is cyclical in our industry and spending by customers can change on short notice. Any future decisions by our customers to reduce capital spending, whether caused by lower customer demand or weakening economic conditions, changes in government regulations relating to telecommunications and data networks, customer consolidation or other reasons, could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.
We are dependent on a small number of key customers for a significant portion of our revenue from period to period and the loss of, or a significant reduction in, orders from one or more of our key customers would reduce our revenue and harm our operating results.

53

Table of Contents

While our revenue and customer base are more diversified as a result of the Acquisition, today a relatively small number of customers account for a large percentage of our revenue from period to period. For example, for the first half of fiscal 2019, our top five customers accounted for approximately 29% of our total revenue. For fiscal year 2018, our top five customers accounted for approximately 42% of our total revenue. For fiscal year 2017, our top five customers accounted for approximately 44% of our total revenue. Included in these five customers for fiscal year 2017 is one customer that completed a merger in late 2017, which was a combination of two of our historically larger customers. Our business will likely be harmed if any of our key customers are acquired, do not generate as much revenue as we forecast, stop purchasing from us, delay anticipated product purchases, or substantially reduce their orders to us. In addition, our business will be harmed if we fail to maintain our competitive advantage with our key customers or do not add new larger customers over time. We continue to expect a relatively small number of customers to continue to account for a large percentage of revenue from period to period. However, customer consolidation could reduce the number of key customers that generate a significant percentage of our revenue and may increase the risks relating to dependence on a small number of customers.
Our ability to continue to generate revenue from our key customers will depend on our ability to maintain strong relationships with these customers and introduce competitive new products at competitive prices, and we may not be successful at doing so. In most cases, our sales are made to these customers pursuant to standard purchase agreements rather than long-term purchase commitments, and orders may be canceled or reduced readily. In the event of a cancellation or reduction of an order, we may not have enough time to reduce operating expenses to minimize the effect of the lost revenue on our business. Our operating results will continue to depend on our ability to sell our products to our key customers.
Increased consolidation among our customers and suppliers in the communications networking industry has had and could continue to have an adverse affect our business and results of operations.
We have seen increased consolidation in the communications networking industry over the past few years, which has adversely affected our business and results of operations. For example several of our customers have consolidated. During 2016, Charter Communications completed its acquisition of Time Warner Cable, Inc. and Altice completed its acquisition of Cablevision, and during 2017, Verizon completed its acquisition of XO Communications and CenturyLink completed its acquisition of Level 3 Communications. Customer consolidation has led to changes in buying patterns, slowdowns in spending, redeployment of existing equipment and re-architecture of parts of existing networks or future networks, as the combined companies evaluate the needs of the combined business. Moreover, the significant purchasing power of these large companies can increase pricing and competitive pressures for us, including the potential for decreases in our average selling prices. If one of our customers is acquired by another company that does not rely on us to provide it with products or relies on another provider of similar products, we may lose that customer’s business. Such consolidation may further reduce the number of customers that generate a significant percentage of our revenue and may exacerbate the risks relating to dependence on a small number of customers. Any of the foregoing results will adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.
In addition, our suppliers in the communications networking industry have recently begun to consolidate. For example, in the fourth quarter of 2018, Lumentum completed its acquisition of Oclaro, and II-VI announced its intention to acquire Finisar. Supplier consolidation may lead to increased prices of components for our products, deployment delays and/or a disruption in output. In addition, such consolidation may exacerbate the risks relating to our dependence on a small number of suppliers.
Our gross margin may fluctuate from period to period and may be adversely affected by a number of factors, some of which are beyond our control.
Our gross margin fluctuates from period to period and varies by customer and by product. Over the past eight fiscal quarters, our gross margin has ranged from 20.8% to 40.5%. Our gross margin is likely to continue to fluctuate and will be affected by a number of factors, including:
		
•	the mix of the types of customers purchasing our products as well as the product mix, including sales of lower margin Coriant products;	
		
•	the initial products released powered by our next-generation technologies generate lower margin initially, as per unit production costs for initial units tend to be higher and experience more variability in production yields;	

54

Table of Contents

•	the pace at which we deploy solutions powered by our next generation technologies, which could lead to higher excess or obsolete inventory;	
		
•	significant new deployments to existing and new customers, often with a higher portion of lower margin common equipment as we deploy network footprint;	
		
•	aggressive pricing tactics by our competitors;	
		
•	changes in our manufacturing costs, including fluctuations in yields and production volumes;	
		
•	pricing and commercial terms designed to secure long-term customer relationships, as well as commercial deals to transition certain customers to our new products;	
		
•	consolidation amongst our suppliers, which may increase prices of components for our products;	
		
•	the volume of IB-enabled solutions sold, and capacity licenses activated;	
		
•	price discounts negotiated by our customers;	
		
•	charges for excess or obsolete inventory;	
		
•	changes in the price or availability of components for our products, including the possible effect of new or increased tariffs on the prices of raw materials used in such components; and	
		
•	changes in warranty related costs.	
It is likely that the average unit prices of our products will decrease over time in response to competitive pricing pressures. In addition, some of our customer contracts contain clauses that require us to annually decrease the sales price of our products to these customers. In response, we will need to reduce the cost of our products through manufacturing efficiencies, design improvements and cost reductions from our supply partners. If these efforts are not successful or if we are unable to reduce our costs by more than the reduction in the price of our products, our gross margin will decline, causing our operating results to decline. Fluctuations in gross margin may make it difficult to manage our business and achieve or maintain profitability.
Aggressive business tactics by our competitors may harm our business.
The markets in which we compete are extremely competitive and this often results in aggressive business tactics by our competitors, including:
		
•	aggressively pricing their optical transport products and other portfolio products, including offering significant one-time discounts and guaranteed future price decreases;	
		
•	offering optical products at a substantial discount or for free when bundled together with broader technology purchases, such as router or wireless equipment purchases;	
		
•	providing financing, marketing and advertising assistance to customers; and	
		
•	influencing customer requirements to emphasize different product capabilities, which better suit their products.	
The level of competition and pricing pressure tend to increase when competing for larger high-profile opportunities or during periods of economic weakness when there are fewer network build-out projects. If we fail to compete successfully against our current and future competitors, or if our current or future competitors continue or expand their aggressive business tactics, including those described above, demand for our products could decline, we could experience delays or cancellations of customer orders, and/or we could be required to reduce our prices to compete in the market.

55

Table of Contents

Actions that we are taking to restructure our business to cut costs in order to align our operating structure with current opportunities may not be as effective as anticipated.
In December 2018, we implemented a restructuring initiative (the “2018 Restructuring Plan”) as part of a comprehensive review of our operations and ongoing integration synergies in order to optimize resources for future growth, improve efficiencies and address redundancies following the Acquisition. As part of the 2018 Restructuring Plan, we hope to reduce expenses, streamline the organization, and reallocate resources to align more closely with our needs going forward. While we expect to realize efficiencies from these actions, these activities might not produce the full efficiency and cost reduction benefits we expect. For example, in March 2019, we agreed to transfer our manufacturing operations in Berlin, Germany to a contract manufacturer and close the site during the third quarter of 2019. We may not fully realize all the projected cost savings from the closure of this site, which would harm our business. In addition, any disruptions in the smooth transition to a third party manufacturer could damage customer relations and harm our ability to achieve our financial plans.
Further, any anticipated benefits from the 2018 Restructuring Plan may be realized later than expected, and the ongoing costs of implementing these measures may be greater than anticipated. In addition, as a result of the restructuring, our ability to execute on product development, address key market opportunities and/or meet customer demand, could be materially and adversely affected.
If we lose key personnel or fail to attract and retain additional qualified personnel when needed, our business may be harmed.
Our success depends to a significant degree upon the continued contributions of our key management, engineering, sales and marketing, and finance personnel, many of whom would be difficult to replace. For example, senior members of our engineering team have unique technical experience that would be difficult to replace. We do not have long-term employment contracts or key person life insurance covering any of our key personnel. Because our products are complex, we must hire and retain highly trained customer service and support personnel to ensure that the deployment of our products does not result in network disruption for our customers. We believe our future success will depend in large part upon our ability to identify, attract and retain highly skilled personnel and competition for these individuals is intense in our industry, especially in the San Francisco Bay Area where we are headquartered. In addition, we may not succeed in identifying, attracting and retaining appropriate personnel. The loss of the services of any of our key personnel, the inability to identify, attract or retain qualified personnel in the future or delays in hiring qualified personnel, particularly engineers and sales personnel, could make it difficult for us to manage our business and meet key objectives, such as timely product introductions. For example, in August 2019, we announced the appointment of our new Chief Financial Officer to replace our current Chief Financial Officer who had previously announced his intention to depart during the third quarter of 2019. In addition, as a result of the Acquisition, our current and prospective employees may experience uncertainty about their futures that may impair our ability to retain, recruit or motivate key management, engineering, technical and other personnel.
The markets in which we compete are highly competitive and we may not be able to compete effectively.
Competition in the packet-optical equipment market is intense. Our main competitors include WDM system suppliers, such as Adva, Ciena, Cisco, ECI, Huawei, Nokia and ZTE. In addition, there are several other companies that offer one or more products that partially compete with our offerings.
Competition in the markets we serve is based on any one or a combination of the following factors:
		
•	price and other commercial terms;	
		
•	functionality;	
		
•	existing business and customer relationships;	
		
•	the ability of products and services to meet customers’ immediate and future network requirements;	
		
•	power consumption;	
		
•	heat dissipation;	
		
•	form factor or density;	
		
•	installation and operational simplicity;	

56

Table of Contents

•	quality and reliability;	
		
•	service and support;	
		
•	security and encryption requirements;	
		
•	scalability and investment protection; and	
		
•	product lead times.	
In addition to our current competitors, other companies have, or may in the future develop, products that are or could be competitive with our products. We also could encounter competitor consolidation in the markets in which we compete, which could lead to a changing competitive landscape, capabilities and market share, and could impact our results of operations. For example, in the third quarter of fiscal 2019, Cisco Systems announced its intention to acquire optical communications supplier Acacia Communications.
Some of our competitors have substantially greater name recognition, technical, financial and marketing resources, and better established relationships with potential customers than we have. Many of our competitors have more resources and more experience in developing or acquiring new products and technologies, and in creating market awareness for those products and technologies. In addition, many of our competitors have the financial resources to offer competitive products at aggressive pricing levels that could prevent us from competing effectively. Further, many of our competitors have built long-standing relationships with some of our prospective and existing customers and have the ability to provide financing to customers and could, therefore, have an inherent advantage in selling products to those customers.
We also compete with low-cost producers that can increase pricing pressure on us and a number of smaller companies that provide competition for a specific product, customer segment or geographic market. In addition, we may also face increased competition from system and component companies that develop products based on off-the-shelf hardware that offers the latest commercially available technologies. Due to the narrower focus of their efforts, these competitors may achieve commercial availability of their products more quickly than we can and may provide attractive alternatives to our customers.
We must respond to rapid technological change and comply with evolving industry standards and requirements for our products to be successful.
The optical transport networking equipment market is characterized by rapid technological change, changes in customer requirements and evolving industry standards. We continually invest in research and development to sustain or enhance our existing products, but the introduction of new communications technologies and the emergence of new industry standards or requirements could render our products obsolete. Further, in developing our products, we have made, and will continue to make, assumptions with respect to which standards or requirements will be adopted by our customers and competitors. If the standards or requirements adopted by our prospective customers are different from those on which we have focused our efforts, market acceptance of our products would be reduced or delayed, and our business would be harmed.
We are continuing to invest a significant portion of our research and development efforts in the development of our next-generation products. We expect our competitors will continue to improve the performance of their existing products and introduce new products and technologies and to influence customers’ buying criteria so as to emphasize product capabilities that we do not, or may not, possess. To be competitive, we must anticipate future customer requirements and continue to invest significant resources in research and development, sales and marketing, and customer support. If we do not anticipate these future customer requirements and invest in the technologies necessary to enable us to have and to sell the appropriate solutions, it may limit our competitive position and future sales, which would have an adverse effect on our business and financial condition. We may not have sufficient resources to make these investments and we may not be able to make the technological advances necessary to be competitive.
The manufacturing process for our optical engine, and the assembly of our finished products, is very complex. The partial or complete loss of any of our manufacturing facilities, a reduction in yields of our PICs or an inability to scale capacity to meet customer demands could harm our business.

The manufacturing process for our optical engine, including the PICs, DSPs and specialized ASICs, and the assembly of our finished products, is very complex. In the event that any of our manufacturing facilities utilized to

57

Table of Contents

build these components and assemble our finished products were fully or partially destroyed, or shut down, as a result of a natural disaster, work stoppage or otherwise, it would limit our ability to sell our products. Because of the complex nature of our manufacturing facilities, such loss would take a considerable amount of time to repair or replace. The partial or complete loss of any of our manufacturing facilities, or an event causing the interruption in our use of any such facilities, whether as a result of a natural disaster, work stoppage or otherwise, for any extended period of time would cause our business, financial condition and operating results to be harmed.
Minor deviations in the PIC manufacturing process can cause substantial decreases in yields and, in some cases, cause production to be suspended. In the past, we have had significant variances in our PIC yields, including production interruptions and suspensions and may have continued yield variances, including additional interruptions or suspensions in the future. Lower than expected yields from our PIC manufacturing process or defects, integration issues or other performance problems in our products could limit our ability to satisfy customer demand requirements, and could damage customer relations and cause business reputation problems, harming our business and operating results.
Our inability to obtain sufficient manufacturing capacity to meet demand, either in our own facilities or through foundry or similar arrangements with third parties, could harm our relationships with our customers, our business and our results of operations.
Our large customers have substantial negotiating leverage, which may cause us to agree to terms and conditions that result in decreased revenue due to lower average selling prices and potentially increased cost of sales leading to lower gross margin, all of which would harm our results of operations.
Many of our customers are large service providers and ICPs that have substantial purchasing power and leverage in negotiating contractual arrangements with us. In addition, customer consolidation in the past few years has created combined companies that are even larger and have greater negotiating leverage. Our customers have sought and may continue to seek advantageous pricing, payment and other commercial terms. We have agreed and may continue to agree to unfavorable commercial terms with these customers, including the potential of reducing the average selling price of our products, increasing cost of sales or agreeing to extended payment terms in response to these commercial requirements or competitive pricing pressures. To maintain acceptable operating results, we will need to comply with these commercial terms, develop and introduce new products and product enhancements on a timely basis, and continue to reduce our costs.
We are dependent on sole source and limited source suppliers for several key components, and if we fail to obtain these components on a timely basis, we will not meet our customers’ product delivery requirements.
We currently purchase several key components for our products from sole or limited sources. In particular, we rely on our own production of certain components of our products, such as PICs, and on third parties, including sole source and limited source suppliers, for certain of the components of our products, including ASICs, field-programmable gate arrays, processors, and other semiconductor and optical components. We have increased our reliance on third parties to develop and manufacture components for certain products, some of which require custom development. We purchase most of these components on a purchase order basis and generally only have long-term contracts with these sole source or limited source suppliers. If any of our sole source or limited source suppliers suffer from capacity constraints, lower than expected yields, deployment delays, work stoppages or any other reduction or disruption in output, they may be unable to meet our delivery schedule which could result in lost revenue, additional product costs and deployment delays that could harm our business and customer relationships. Further, our suppliers could enter into exclusive arrangements with our competitors, refuse to sell their products or components to us at commercially reasonable prices or at all, go out of business or discontinue their relationships with us. We may be unable to develop alternative sources for these components within a suitable timeframe to be able to operate our business, or at all.
The loss of a source of supply, or lack of sufficient availability of key components, could require us to redesign products that use such components, which could result in lost revenue, additional product costs and deployment delays that could harm our business and customer relationships. In addition, if our contract manufacturers do not receive critical components in a timely manner to build our products, then we would not be able to ship in a timely manner and would, therefore, be unable to meet our prospective customers’ product delivery requirements. In the past, we have experienced delivery delays because of lack of availability of components or reliability issues with components that we were purchasing. In addition, some of our suppliers have gone out of business, merged with another supplier, or limited their supply of components to us, which may cause us to experience longer than normal lead times, supply delays and increased prices. We may in the future experience a

58

Table of Contents

shortage of certain components as a result of our own manufacturing issues, manufacturing issues at our suppliers or contract manufacturers, capacity problems experienced by our suppliers or contract manufacturers, strong demand in the industry for such components, or other disruptions in our supply chain. In addition, disruptions to global macroeconomic conditions may create pressure on us and our suppliers to accurately project overall component demand and manufacturing capacity. These supplier disruptions may continue to occur in the future, which could limit our ability to produce our products and cause us to fail to meet a customer’s delivery requirements. Any failure to meet our customers’ product delivery requirements could harm our reputation and our customer relationships, either of which would harm our business and operating results.
If we fail to accurately forecast our manufacturing requirements or customer demand, we could incur additional costs, including inventory write-downs or equipment write-offs, which would adversely affect our business and results of operations.
We generate forecasts of future demand for our products several months prior to the scheduled delivery to our prospective customers. This requires us to make significant investments before we know if corresponding revenue will be recognized. Lead times for materials and components, including ASICs, that we need to order for the manufacture of our products vary significantly and depend on factors such as the specific supplier, contract terms and demand for each component at a given time. In the past, we have experienced lengthened in lead times for certain components. If the lead times for components are lengthened, we may be required to purchase increased levels of such components to satisfy our delivery commitments to our customers. In addition, we must manage our inventory to ensure we continue to meet our commitments as we introduce new products or make enhancements to our existing products.
If we overestimate market demand for our products and, as a result, increase our inventory in anticipation of customer orders that do not materialize, we will have excess inventory, which could result in increased risk of obsolescence and significant inventory write-downs. Furthermore, this will result in reduced production volumes and our fixed costs will be spread across fewer units, increasing our per unit costs. If we underestimate demand for our products, we will have inadequate inventory, which could slow down or interrupt the manufacturing of our products and result in delays in shipments and our ability to recognize revenue. In addition, we may be unable to meet our supply commitments to customers, which could result in a loss of certain customer opportunities or a breach of our customer agreements resulting in payment of damages.
Product performance problems, including undetected errors in our hardware or software, or deployment delays could harm our business and reputation.
The development and production of products with high technology content is complicated and often involves problems with software, hardware, components and manufacturing methods. Complex hardware and software systems, such as our products, can often contain undetected errors or bugs when first introduced or as new versions are released. In addition, errors associated with components we purchase from third parties, including customized components, may be difficult to resolve. We have experienced issues in the past in connection with our products, including failures due to the receipt of faulty components from our suppliers and performance issues related to software updates. From time to time we have had to replace certain components, provide software remedies or other remediation in response to errors or bugs, and we may have to do so again in the future. In addition, performance issues can be heightened during periods where we are developing and introducing multiple new products to the market, as any performance issues we encounter in one technology or product could impact the performance or timing of delivery of other products. Our products may suffer degradation of performance and reliability over time. Also, as a result of the Acquisition, we will be adding, augmenting, and modifying significant parts of our combined portfolio with network management and network automation software and features. These efforts may introduce new software bugs or network level reliability issues that are not known at this time, which could cause us to lose customers and fail to add new customers.
If reliability, quality, security or network monitoring problems develop, a number of negative effects on our business could result, including:
		
•	reduced orders from existing customers;	
		
•	declining interest from potential customers;	
		
•	delays in our ability to recognize revenue or in collecting accounts receivables;	
		
•	costs associated with fixing hardware or software defects or replacing products;	

59

Table of Contents

•	high service and warranty expenses;	
		
•	delays in shipments;	
		
•	high inventory excess and obsolescence expense;	
		
•	high levels of product returns;	
		
•	diversion of our engineering personnel from our product development efforts; and	
		
•	payment of liquidated damages, performance guarantees or similar penalties.	
Because we outsource the manufacturing of certain components of our products, we may also be subject to product performance problems as a result of the acts or omissions of third parties.
From time to time, we encounter interruptions or delays in the activation of our products at a customer’s site. These interruptions or delays may result from product performance problems or from issues with installation and activation, some of which are outside our control. If we experience significant interruptions or delays that we cannot promptly resolve, the associated revenue for these installations may be delayed or confidence in our products could be undermined, which could cause us to lose customers, fail to add new customers, and consequently harm our financial results.
If our contract manufacturers do not perform as we expect, our business may be harmed.
We rely on third party contract manufacturers to perform a portion of the manufacturing of our products, and our future success will depend on our ability to have sufficient volumes of our products manufactured in a cost-effective and quality-controlled manner. We have engaged third parties to manufacture certain elements of our products at multiple contract manufacturing sites located around the world but do not have long-term agreements in place with some of our manufacturers and suppliers that will guarantee product availability, or the continuation of particular pricing or payment terms. There are a number of risks associated with our dependence on contract manufacturers, including:
		
•	reduced control over delivery schedules, particularly for international contract manufacturing sites;	
		
•	reliance on the quality assurance procedures of third parties;	
		
•	potential uncertainty regarding manufacturing yields and costs;	
		
•	potential lack of adequate capacity during periods of high demand;	
		
•	limited warranties on components;	
		
•	potential misappropriation of our intellectual property; and	
		
•	potential manufacturing disruptions (including disruptions caused by geopolitical events, military actions, work stoppages or natural disasters).	
Any of these risks could impair our ability to fulfill orders. Any delays by our contract manufacturers may cause us to be unable to meet the delivery requirements of our customers, which could decrease customer satisfaction and harm our product sales. In addition, if our contract manufacturers are unable or unwilling to continue manufacturing our products or components of our products in required volumes or our relationship with any of our contract manufacturers is discontinued for any reason, we would be required to identify and qualify alternative manufacturers, which could cause us to be unable to meet our supply requirements to our customers and result in the breach of our customer agreements. Qualifying a new contract manufacturer and commencing volume production is expensive and time-consuming and if we are required to change or qualify a new contract manufacturer, we could lose revenue and damage our customer relationships.
Our sales cycle can be long and unpredictable, which could result in an unexpected revenue shortfall in any given quarter.
Our products can have a lengthy sales cycle, which can extend from six to twelve months and may take even longer for larger prospective customers. Our prospective customers conduct significant evaluation, testing, implementation and acceptance procedures before they purchase our products. We incur substantial sales and

60

Table of Contents

marketing expenses and expend significant management effort during this time, regardless of whether we make a sale.
Because the purchase of our equipment involves substantial cost, most of our customers wait to purchase our equipment until they are ready to deploy it in their network. As a result, it is difficult for us to accurately predict the timing of future purchases by our customers. In addition, product purchases are often subject to budget constraints, multiple approvals and unplanned administrative processing and other delays. If sales expected from customers for a particular quarter are not realized in that quarter or at all, our revenue will be negatively impacted.
If we need additional capital in the future, it may not be available to us on favorable terms, or at all.
Our business requires significant capital. For example, in August 2019 we completed a Credit Facility with Wells Fargo to provide additional capital to manage our business. We have historically relied on outside debt or equity financing as well as cash flow from operations to fund our operations, capital expenditures and expansion. We may require additional capital from equity financing, debt financing or other financings in the future to fund our operations, respond to competitive pressures or strategic opportunities or to refinance our existing debt obligations. In the event that we require additional capital, we may not be able to secure timely additional financing on favorable terms, or at all. The terms of any additional financing may place limits on our financial and operating flexibility. If we raise additional funds through further issuances of equity, convertible debt securities or other securities convertible into equity, our existing stockholders could suffer dilution in their percentage ownership of our company, and any new securities we issue could have rights, preferences and privileges senior to those of holders of our common stock. If we are unable to obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us, if and when we require it, our ability to grow or support our business and to respond to business challenges could be limited and our business will be harmed.
If we fail to protect our intellectual property rights, our competitive position could be harmed, or we could incur significant expense to enforce our rights.
We depend on our ability to protect our proprietary technology. We rely on a combination of methods to protect our intellectual property, including limiting access to certain information, and utilizing trade secret, patent, copyright and trademark laws and confidentiality agreements with employees and third parties, all of which offer only limited protection. The steps we have taken to protect our proprietary rights may be inadequate to preclude misappropriation or unauthorized disclosure of our proprietary information or infringement of our intellectual property rights, and our ability to police such misappropriation, unauthorized disclosure or infringement is uncertain, particularly in countries outside of the United States. This is likely to become an increasingly important issue if we expand our operations and product development into countries that provide a lower level of intellectual property protection. We do not know whether any of our pending patent applications will result in the issuance of patents or whether the examination process will require us to narrow our claims, and even if patents are issued, they may be contested, circumvented or invalidated. Moreover, the rights granted under any issued patents may not provide us with a competitive advantage, and, as with any technology, competitors may be able to develop similar or superior technologies to our own now or in the future.
Protecting against the unauthorized use of our products, trademarks and other proprietary rights is expensive, difficult, time consuming and, in some cases, impossible. Litigation may be necessary in the future to enforce or defend our intellectual property rights, to protect our trade secrets or to determine the validity or scope of the proprietary rights of others. Such litigation could result in substantial cost and diversion of management resources, either of which could harm our business, financial condition and operating results. Furthermore, many of our current and potential competitors have the ability to dedicate substantially greater resources to enforce their intellectual property rights than we do. Accordingly, despite our efforts, we may not be able to prevent third parties from infringing upon or misappropriating our intellectual property.
Claims by others that we infringe their intellectual property could harm our business.
Our industry is characterized by the existence of a large number of patents and frequent claims and related litigation regarding patent and other intellectual property rights. In particular, many leading companies in the optical transport networking industry, including our competitors, have extensive patent portfolios with respect to optical transport networking technology. In addition, non-practicing patent holding companies seek to monetize patents they have purchased or otherwise obtained. We expect that infringement claims may increase as the number of products and competitors in our market increases and overlaps in technology implementation occur. From time to time, third parties may assert exclusive patent, copyright, trademark and other intellectual property rights to technologies and related standards that are important to our business or seek to invalidate the proprietary rights

61

Table of Contents

that we hold. Competitors or other third parties have, and may continue to assert claims or initiate litigation or other proceedings against us or our manufacturers, suppliers or customers alleging infringement of their proprietary rights, or seeking to invalidate our proprietary rights, with respect to our products and technology. In addition, in the past we have had certain patent licenses with third parties that have not been renewed, and if we cannot successfully renew these licenses, we could face claims of infringement. In the event that we are unsuccessful in defending against any such claims, or any resulting lawsuits or proceedings, we could incur liability for damages and/or have valuable proprietary rights invalidated. For additional information regarding certain of the legal proceedings in which we are involved, see Item 1, "Legal Proceedings," contained in Part II of this report.
Any claim of infringement from a third party, even one without merit, could cause us to incur substantial costs defending against the claim, and could distract our management from running our business. Furthermore, a party making such a claim, if successful, could secure a judgment that requires us to pay substantial damages or could include an injunction or other court order that could prevent us from offering our products. In addition, we might be required to seek a license for the use of such intellectual property, which may not be available on commercially reasonable terms or at all. Alternatively, we may be required to develop non-infringing technology, which would require significant effort and expense and may ultimately not be successful. Any of these events could harm our business, financial condition and operating results. Competitors and other third parties have and may continue to assert infringement claims against our customers and sales partners. Any of these claims would require us to initiate or defend potentially protracted and costly litigation on their behalf, regardless of the merits of these claims, because we generally indemnify our customers and sales partners from claims of infringement of proprietary rights of third parties. If any of these claims succeed, we may be forced to pay damages on behalf of our customers or sales partners, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.
We may also be required to indemnify some customers under our contracts if a third party alleges, or a court finds, that our products have infringed upon the proprietary rights of other parties. From time to time, we have agreed to indemnify certain customers for claims made against our products, where such claims allege infringement of third party intellectual property rights, including, but not limited to, patents, registered trademarks and/or copyrights. If we are required to make a significant payment under any of our indemnification obligations, our result of operations may be harmed.
We incorporate free and open source licensed software into our products. Although we monitor our use of such open source software closely, the terms of many open source licenses have not been interpreted by U.S. courts, and there is a risk that such licenses could be construed in a manner that could impose unanticipated conditions or restrictions on our ability to commercialize our products. In addition, non-compliance with open source software license terms and conditions could subject us to potential liability, including intellectual property infringement and/or contract claims. In such events, we may be required to seek licenses from third parties in order to continue offering our products, to re-engineer our products or to discontinue the sale of our products in the event re-engineering cannot be accomplished in a timely manner, any of which could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition.
The trading price of our common stock has been volatile and is likely to be volatile in the future.
The trading prices of our common stock and the securities of other technology companies have been and may continue to be highly volatile. Factors affecting the trading price of our common stock include:
		
•	variations in our operating results;	
		
•	announcements of technological innovations, new services or service enhancements, strategic alliances or agreements by us or by our competitors;	
		
•	the gain or loss of customers;	
		
•	recruitment or departure of key personnel;	
		
•	changes in the estimates of our future operating results or external guidance on those results or changes in recommendations or business expectations by any securities analysts that elect to follow our common stock;	
		
•	mergers and acquisitions by us (including the Acquisition), by our competitors or by our customers;	
		
•	market conditions in our industry, the industries of our customers and the economy as a whole, including global trade tarrifs; and	

62

Table of Contents

•	adoption or modification of regulations, policies, procedures or programs applicable to our business.	
In addition, if the market for technology stocks or the broader stock market experience a loss of investor confidence, the trading price of our common stock could decline for reasons unrelated to our business, financial condition or operating results. The trading price of our common stock might also decline in reaction to events that affect other companies in our industry even if these events do not directly affect us. Each of these factors, among others, could harm the value of your investment in our common stock. Some companies that have had volatile market prices for their securities have had securities class action lawsuits filed against them. If a suit were filed against us, regardless of its merits or outcome, it could result in substantial costs and divert management’s attention and resources.
Unfavorable macroeconomic and market conditions may adversely affect our industry, business and financial results.
In the past, unfavorable macroeconomic and market conditions have resulted in sustained periods of decreased demand for optical communications products. These conditions may also result in the tightening of credit markets, which may limit or delay our customers’ ability to obtain necessary financing for their purchases of our products. A lack of liquidity in the capital markets or the continued uncertainty in the global economic environment may cause our customers to delay or cancel their purchases, increase the time they take to pay or default on their payment obligations, each of which would negatively affect our business and operating results. Weakness and uncertainty in the global economy could cause some of our customers to become illiquid, delay payments or adversely affect our collection of their accounts, which could result in a higher level of bad debt expense. In addition, currency fluctuations could negatively affect our international customers’ ability or desire to purchase our products.
Challenging economic conditions have from time to time contributed to slowdowns in the telecommunications industry in which we operate. Such slowdowns may result in:
		
•	reduced demand for our products as a result of constraints on capital spending by our customers;	
		
•	increased price competition for our products, not only from our competitors, but also as a result of our customer’s or potential customer’s utilization of inventoried or underutilized products, which could put additional downward pressure on our near term gross profits;	
		
•	risk of excess or obsolete inventories;	
		
•	excess manufacturing capacity and higher associated overhead costs as a percentage of revenue; and	
		
•	more limited ability to accurately forecast our business and future financial performance.	
A lack of liquidity and economic uncertainty may adversely affect our suppliers or the terms on which we purchase products from these suppliers. It may also cause some of our suppliers to become illiquid. Any of these impacts could limit our ability to obtain components for our products from these suppliers and could adversely impact our supply chain or the delivery schedule to our customers. This also could require us to purchase more expensive components, or re-design our products, which could cause increases in the cost of our products and delays in the manufacturing and delivery of our products. Such events could harm our gross margin and harm our reputation and our customer relationships, either of which could harm our business and operating results.
Our international sales and operations subject us to additional risks that may harm our operating results.
Sales of our products into international markets are an important part of our business and will be increasingly important given Coriant's international revenue mix. During the first half of fiscal 2019, fiscal 2018 and fiscal 2017, we derived approximately 55%, 39% and 42%, respectively, of our revenue from customers outside of the United States. We expect that significant management attention and financial resources will be required for our international activities over the foreseeable future as we continue to operate in international markets. In some countries, our success in selling our products and growing revenue will depend in part on our ability to form relationships with local partners. Our inability to identify appropriate partners or reach mutually satisfactory arrangements for international sales of our products could impact our ability to maintain or increase international market demand for our products. In addition, many of the companies we compete against internationally have greater name recognition and a more substantial sales and marketing presence.

63

Table of Contents

We have sales and support personnel in numerous countries worldwide. In addition, we have established development centers in Canada, China, Germany, India, Portugal and Sweden. There is no assurance that our reliance upon development resources in international locations will enable us to achieve meaningful cost reductions or greater resource efficiency. As a result of the Acquisition, we now have sales and support personnel in a greater number of geographical locations throughout Asia (including China) and EMEA (with offices in the Middle East).
Our international operations are subject to inherent risks, and our future results could be adversely affected by a variety of factors, many of which are outside of our control, including:
		
•	greater difficulty in collecting accounts receivable and longer collection periods;	
		
•	difficulties of managing and staffing international offices, and the increased travel, infrastructure and legal compliance costs associated with multiple international locations;	
		
•	political, social and economic instability, including wars, terrorism, political unrest, boycotts, curtailment of trade and other business restrictions;	
		
•	tariff and trade barriers and other regulatory requirements or contractual limitations on our ability to sell or develop our products in certain foreign markets;	
		
•	less effective protection of intellectual property than is afforded to us in the United States or other developed countries;	
		
•	local laws and practices that favor local companies, including business practices that we are prohibited from engaging in by the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and other anti-corruption laws and regulations;	
		
•	potentially adverse tax consequences; and	
		
•	effects of changes in currency exchange rates, particularly relative increases in the exchange rate of the U.S. dollar versus other currencies that could negatively affect our financial results and cash flows.	
International customers may also require that we comply with certain testing or customization of our products to conform to local standards. The product development costs to test or customize our products could be extensive and a material expense for us.
Our international operations are subject to increasingly complex foreign and U.S. laws and regulations, including but not limited to anti-corruption laws, such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and the UK Bribery Act and equivalent laws in other jurisdictions, antitrust or competition laws, and data privacy laws, among others. Violations of these laws and regulations could result in fines and penalties, criminal sanctions against us, our officers, or our employees, prohibitions on the conduct of our business and on our ability to offer our products and services in one or more countries, and could also materially affect our reputation, our international expansion efforts, our ability to attract and retain employees, our business, and our operating results. Although we have implemented policies, procedures and training designed to ensure compliance with these laws and regulations, there can be no complete assurance that any individual employee, contractor or agent will not violate our policies. Additionally, the costs of complying with these laws (including the costs of investigations, auditing and monitoring) could also adversely affect our current or future business.
As we continue to expand our business globally, our success will depend, in large part, on our ability to effectively anticipate and manage these and other risks and expenses associated with our international operations. For example, political instability and uncertainty in the European Union and, in particular, the United Kingdom's pending exit from the E.U. (Brexit) as well as other countries potentially choosing to exit the E.U., could slow economic growth in the region, affect foreign exchange rates, and could further discourage near-term economic activity, including our customers delaying purchases of our products. Our failure to manage any of these risks successfully could harm our international operations and reduce our international sales, and business generally, adversely affecting our business, financial condition and results of operations.

64

Table of Contents

We may be adversely affected by fluctuations in currency exchange rates.
A portion of our sales and expenses stem from countries outside of the United States, and are in currencies other than U.S. dollars, and therefore subject to foreign currency fluctuation. Accordingly, fluctuations in foreign currency rates could have a material impact on our financial results in future periods. We may enter into other financial contracts to reduce the impact of foreign currency fluctuations. We currently enter into foreign currency exchange forward contracts to reduce the impact of foreign currency fluctuations on accounts receivable, and also to reduce the volatility of cash flows primarily related to forecasted foreign currency revenue and expenses. These forward contracts reduce the impact of currency exchange rate movements on certain transactions, but do not cover all foreign-denominated transactions and therefore do not entirely eliminate the impact of fluctuations in exchange rates that could negatively affect our results of operations and financial condition.
Our effective tax rate may increase or fluctuate, which could increase our income tax expense and reduce our net income.
Our effective tax rate can be adversely affected by several factors, many of which are outside of our control, including:
		
•	changes in the valuation of our deferred tax assets and liabilities, and in deferred tax valuation allowances;	
		
•	changes in the relative proportions of revenue and income before taxes in the various jurisdictions in which we operate that have differing statutory tax rates;	
		
•	changing tax laws, regulations, rates and interpretations in multiple jurisdictions in which we operate;	
		
•	changes to the financial accounting rules for income taxes;	
		
•	the tax effects of acquisitions; and	
		
•	the resolution of issues arising from tax audits.	
The U.S. enacted significant tax reform under the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017 (the 2017 Tax Act). The U.S. Department of Treasury has broad authority to issue regulations and interpretative guidance that may significantly impact how we will apply the law, which could affect our results of operations in the period issued. Many countries and organizations such as the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development are actively considering changes to existing tax laws or have proposed or enacted new laws that could increase our tax obligations in countries where we do business or cause us to change the way we operate our business. Any changes in federal, state or international tax laws or tax rulings could adversely affect our effective tax rate and our results of operations.
If we fail to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting in the future, the accuracy and timing of our financial reporting may be adversely affected.
We are required to comply with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. The provisions of the act require, among other things, that we maintain effective internal control over financial reporting and disclosure controls and procedures. Preparing our financial statements involves a number of complex processes, many of which are done manually and are dependent upon individual data input or review. These processes include, but are not limited to, calculating revenue, deferred revenue and inventory costs. While we continue to automate our processes and enhance our review and put in place controls to reduce the likelihood for errors, we expect that for the foreseeable future, many of our processes will remain manually intensive and thus subject to human error. In addition, if we are unable to implement key operation controls around pricing, spending and other financial processes, we may not be able to improve our financial performance.

65

Table of Contents

Any acquisitions we make could disrupt our business and harm our financial condition and operations.
We have made strategic acquisitions of businesses, technologies and other assets in the past, including most recently the acquisition of Coriant. In order to make acquisitions, we may use cash, issue equity that could dilute our current stockholders, or incur debt or assume indebtedness. If we are unable to achieve the anticipated strategic benefits of such acquisitions, it could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, the market price of our common stock could be adversely affected if the integration or the anticipated financial and strategic benefits of such acquisitions are not realized as rapidly as, or to the extent anticipated by investors and securities analysts.
Acquisitions can also result in adverse tax consequences, warranty or product liability exposure related to acquired assets, additional stock-based compensation expense, and write-up of acquired inventory to fair value. In addition, we may record goodwill and other purchased intangible assets in connection with an acquisition and incur impairment charges in the future. If our actual results, or the plans and estimates used in future impairment analyses, are less favorable than the original estimates used to assess the recoverability of these assets, we could incur additional impairment charges.
Acquisitions also involve numerous risks that could disrupt our ongoing business and distract our management team, including:
		
•	problems integrating the acquired operations, technologies or products with our own;	
		
•	diversion of management’s attention from our core business;	
		
•	adverse effects on existing business relationships with suppliers and customers;	
		
•	risks associated with entering new markets; and	
		
•	loss of key employees.	
Our failure to adequately manage the risks associated with an acquisition could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.
Unforeseen health, safety and environmental costs could harm our business.
Our manufacturing operations use substances that are regulated by various federal, state and international laws governing health, safety and the environment, including the Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment Directive, Directive on the Restriction of the Use of Certain Hazardous Substances in Electrical and Electronic Equipment, and the Registration, Evaluation, Authorization, and Restriction of Chemicals regulations adopted by the European Union. If we experience a problem with complying with these regulations, it could cause an interruption or delay in our manufacturing operations or it could cause us to incur liabilities for any costs related to health, safety or environmental remediation. We could also be subject to liability if we do not handle these substances in compliance with safety standards for storage and transportation and applicable laws. If we experience a problem or fail to comply with such safety standards, our business, financial condition and operating results may be harmed.
We are subject to governmental regulations that could adversely affect our business.
We are subject to U.S. and foreign trade control laws that may limit where and to whom we sell our products. These trade control laws also limit our ability to conduct product development activities in certain countries and restrict the handling of our U.S. export controlled technology. In addition, various countries regulate the import of certain technologies and have enacted laws that could limit our ability to distribute our products and certain product features or could limit our customers’ ability to implement our products in those countries. Changes in our products or changes in U.S. and foreign import and export regulations may create delays in the introduction of our products in international markets, prevent our customers with international operations from deploying our products throughout their global systems or, in some cases, prevent the import and export of our products to certain countries altogether. Any change in import and export regulations or related legislation, shift in approach to the enforcement or scope of existing regulations, or change in the countries, persons or technologies impacted by such regulations, could result in decreased use of our products by, or in our decreased ability to export or sell our products to, existing or potential customers with international operations. Failure to comply with these and similar laws on a timely basis, or at all, or any limitation on our ability to develop, export or sell our products would adversely affect our business, financial condition and operating results.

66

Table of Contents

Our product or manufacturing standards could also be impacted by new or revised environmental rules and regulations or other social initiatives. For instance, the SEC has adopted disclosure requirements relating to the use of conflict minerals originating from the Democratic Republic of Congo and certain other adjoining countries. Those rules, which require us to report on our processes and supply chain around sourcing these minerals, could adversely affect our costs, the availability of minerals used in our products and our relationships with customers and suppliers.
The Federal Communications Commission (“FCC”) has jurisdiction over the entire U.S. communications industry and, as a result, our products and our U.S. customers are subject to FCC rules and regulations. In December 2017, the FCC voted to roll back its 2015 order regulating broadband Internet service providers as telecommunications service carriers under Title II of the Telecommunications Act. This decision repeals net neutrality regulations that prohibit blocking, degrading or prioritizing certain types of Internet traffic and restores the light touch regulatory treatment of broadband service in place prior to 2015. Changes in regulatory requirements or uncertainty associated with the regulatory environment could delay or impede investment in network infrastructures. Similarly, changes in regulatory tariff requirements or other regulations relating to pricing or terms of carriage on communications networks could slow the development or expansion of network infrastructures and adversely affect our business, operating results, and financial condition.For example, in 2018 and 2019, the United States imposed tariffs on a large variety of products originating from China, including some on components that are supplied to us from China. Depending upon the duration and implementation of these and future tariffs, as well as our ability to mitigate their impact, these tariffs could materially affect our business, including in the form of increased cost of goods sold, increased pricing for customers, and reduced sales. At this time, it remains unclear what additional actions, if any, will be taken by the governments of the United States or China with respect to such trade and tariff matters.
In addition, international regulatory standards could impair our ability to develop products for international customers in the future. Moreover, many jurisdictions are evaluating or implementing regulations relating to cybersecurity, privacy and data protection, which can affect the market and requirements for networking and communications equipment. For example, in April 2016, the European Parliament approved the General Data Protection Regulation (the “GDPR”), which came into effect in May 2018 and supersedes current EU data protection regulations. The GDPR will impose stringent data handling requirements on companies that receive or process personal data of residents of the EU, and non-compliance with the GDPR could result in significant penalties, including data protection audits and heavy fines. Any failure to obtain the required approvals or comply with such laws and regulations could harm our business and operating results.
Natural disasters, terrorist attacks or other catastrophic events could harm our operations.
Our headquarters and the majority of our infrastructure, including our PIC fabrication manufacturing facility, are located in Northern California, an area that is susceptible to earthquakes, floods and other natural disasters. Further, a terrorist attack aimed at Northern California or at the United States energy or telecommunications infrastructure could hinder or delay the development and sale of our products. In the event that an earthquake, terrorist attack or other man-made or natural catastrophe were to destroy any part of our facilities, or certain of our contract manufacturers’ facilities, destroy or disrupt vital infrastructure systems or interrupt our operations for any extended period of time, our business, financial condition and operating results would be harmed.

67

Table of Contents

Security incidents, such as data breaches and cyber-attacks, could compromise our intellectual property and proprietary or confidential information and cause significant damage to our business and reputation.
In the ordinary course of our business, we maintain sensitive data on our networks, including data related to our intellectual property and data related to our business, customers and business partners, which is considered proprietary or confidential information. We believe that companies in the technology industry have been increasingly subject to a wide variety of security incidents, cyber-attacks and other attempts to gain unauthorized access. While the secure maintenance of this information is critical to our business and reputation, our network and storage applications, and those systems and other business applications maintained by our third-party providers, may be subject to unauthorized access by hackers or breached due to operator error, malfeasance or other system disruptions. It may be difficult to anticipate or immediately detect such security incidents or data breaches and the damage caused as a result. Accordingly, a data breach, cyber-attack, or unauthorized access or disclosure of our information, could compromise our intellectual property and reveal proprietary or confidential business information. While we continually work to safeguard our internal network systems and validate the security of our third party providers to mitigate these potential risks, including through information security policies and employee awareness and training, there is no assurance that such actions will be sufficient to prevent cyber-attacks or security breaches. We have been subjected in the past to a range of incidents including phishing, emails purporting to come from an executive or vendor seeking payment requests, and communications from look-alike corporate domains. While these have not had a material effect on our business or our network security to date, security incidents involving access or improper use of our systems, networks or products could compromise confidential or otherwise protected information, destroy or corrupt data, or otherwise disrupt our operations. These security incidents could cause us to incur significant remediation costs and expenses, subject us to regulatory action, disrupt key business operations, open us up to liability, and divert attention of management and key information technology resources, any of which could cause significant harm to our business and reputation.
Anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents and Delaware law could discourage, delay or prevent a change in control of our company and may affect the trading price of our common stock.
We are a Delaware corporation and the anti-takeover provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which apply to us, may discourage, delay or prevent a change in control by prohibiting us from engaging in a business combination with an interested stockholder for a period of three years after the person becomes an interested stockholder, even if a change of control would be beneficial to our existing stockholders. In addition, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws may discourage, delay or prevent a change in our management or control over us that stockholders may consider favorable. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws:
		
•	authorize the issuance of “blank check” convertible preferred stock that could be issued by our board of directors to thwart a takeover attempt;	
		
•	establish a classified board of directors, as a result of which the successors to the directors whose terms have expired will be elected to serve from the time of election and qualification until the third annual meeting following their election;	
		
•	require that directors only be removed from office for cause and only upon a supermajority stockholder vote;	
		
•	provide that vacancies on the board of directors, including newly-created directorships, may be filled only by a majority vote of directors then in office rather than by stockholders;	
		
•	prevent stockholders from calling special meetings; and	
		
•	prohibit stockholder action by written consent, requiring all actions to be taken at a meeting of the stockholders.	
Risks Related to our 2024 Notes
Our debt obligations may adversely affect our ability to raise additional capital and will be a burden on our future cash resources, particularly if we elect to settle these obligations in cash upon conversion or upon maturity or required repurchase.

68

Table of Contents

In September 2018, we issued the 2024 Notes, which will mature on September 1, 2024, unless earlier repurchased by us or converted. The degree to which we are leveraged could have important consequences, including, but not limited to, the following:
		
•	our ability to obtain additional financing in the future for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, litigation, general corporate or other purposes may be limited; and	
		
•	a substantial portion of our future cash balance may be dedicated to the payment of the principal of our indebtedness as we have stated the intention to pay the principal amount of the 2024 Notes in cash upon conversion or when otherwise due, such that we would not have those funds available for use in our business.	
Our ability to meet our payment obligations under our debt instruments, including the 2024 Notes, depends on our future cash flow performance. This, to some extent, is subject to general economic, financial, competitive, legislative and regulatory factors, as well as other factors that may be beyond our control. There can be no assurance that our business will generate positive cash flow from operations, or that additional capital will be available to us, in an amount sufficient to enable us to meet our debt payment obligations and to fund other liquidity needs. For example, in each of the fiscal quarters after the Acquisition, the combined company had a significant net loss and negative cash flows. If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flow to service our debt obligations, we may need to refinance or restructure our debt, sell assets, reduce or delay capital investments, or seek to raise additional capital. If we were unable to implement one or more of these alternatives, we may be unable to meet our debt payment obligations. As a result, we may be more vulnerable to economic downturns, less able to withstand competitive pressures and less flexible in responding to changing business and economic conditions.
We may issue additional shares of our common stock in connection with conversions of the 2024 Notes, and thereby dilute our existing stockholders and potentially adversely affect the market price of our common stock.
In the event that some or all of the 2024 Notes are converted and we elect to deliver shares of common stock, the ownership interests of existing stockholders will be diluted, and any sales in the public market of any shares of our common stock issuable upon such conversion could adversely affect the prevailing market price of our common stock. In addition, the anticipated conversion of the 2024 Notes could depress the market price of our common stock.
The fundamental change provisions of the 2024 Notes may delay or prevent an otherwise beneficial takeover attempt of us.
If a fundamental change, such as an acquisition of our company, occurs prior to the maturity of the 2024 Notes, holders of the 2024 Notes will have the right, at their option, to require us to repurchase all or a portion of their 2024 Notes. In addition, if such fundamental change also constitutes a make-whole fundamental change, the conversion rate for the 2024 Notes may be increased upon conversion of the 2024 Notes in connection with such make-whole fundamental change. Any increase in the conversion rate will be determined based on the date on which the make-whole fundamental change occurs or becomes effective and the price paid (or deemed paid) per share of our common stock in such transaction. Any such increase will be dilutive to our existing stockholders. Our obligation to repurchase 2024 Notes or increase the conversion rate upon the occurrence of a make-whole fundamental change may, in certain circumstances, delay or prevent a takeover of us that might otherwise be beneficial to our stockholders.
The capped call transactions may affect the value of the 2024 Notes and our common stock.
In connection with the issuance of the 2024 Notes, we entered into capped call transactions with the “option counterparties.” The capped call transactions are expected generally to reduce or offset the potential dilution upon conversion of the 2024 Notes and/or offset any cash payments we are required to make in excess of the principal amount of converted 2024 Notes, as the case may be, with such reduction and/or offset subject to a cap.
From time to time, the option counterparties or their respective affiliates may modify their hedge positions by entering into or unwinding various derivatives with respect to our common stock and/or purchasing or selling our common stock or other securities of ours in secondary market transactions prior to the maturity of the 2024 Notes. This activity could also cause or avoid an increase or a decrease in the market price of our common stock.
We are subject to counterparty risk with respect to the capped call transactions.
The option counterparties to the capped call transactions are financial institutions, and we will be subject to the risk that any or all of them might default under the capped call transactions. Our exposure to the credit risk of the

69

Table of Contents

counterparties will not be secured by any collateral. Past global economic conditions have resulted in the actual or perceived failure or financial difficulties of many financial institutions. If an option counterparty becomes subject to insolvency proceedings, we will become an unsecured creditor in those proceedings with a claim equal to our exposure at the time under the capped call transactions with such option counterparty. Our exposure will depend on many factors but, generally, an increase in our exposure will be correlated to an increase in the market price and in the volatility of our common stock. In addition, upon a default by an option counterparty, we may suffer adverse tax consequences and more dilution than we currently anticipate with respect to our common stock. We can provide no assurance as to the financial stability or viability of the option counterparties.

70

Table of Contents

Item 6.	Exhibits	

	
			
Exhibit No.	 	Description	
10.1	 	Offer Letter between Infinera Corporation and David L. Teichmann dated March 18, 2019.	
 	 	 	
10.2	 	Infinera Corporation Amended and Restated 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K (No. 001-33486), filed with the SEC on May 23, 2019.	
 	 	 	
10.3	 	Infinera Corporation Amended and Restated 2016 Equity Incentive Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Registrant’s Current Report on Form 8-K (No. 001-33486), filed with the SEC on May 23, 2019.	
 	 	 	
31.1	 	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	
 	 	
31.2	 	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	
 	 	
32.1	 	Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	
 	 	
101.INS	 	XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document.	
 	 	
101.SCH	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document	
 	 	
101.CAL	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document	
 	 	
101.DEF	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document	
 	 	
101.LAB	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document	
 	 	
101.PRE	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document	

The certification attached as Exhibit 32.1 that accompanies this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is not deemed filed with the SEC and is not to be incorporated by reference into any of our filings under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, whether made before or after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

71

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

	
			
Infinera Corporation	
 	 	
By:	 	/ s /    BRAD D. FELLER	
 	 	Brad D. Feller
Chief Financial Officer
(Duly Authorized Officer and Principal
Financial Officer)	
 	 	
Date:	 	August 8, 2019	

72

March 18, 2019

Dear David,
On behalf of Infinera Corporation (“ Infinera ”), I am pleased to offer you the position of Chief Legal Officer, reporting to Infinera’s Chief Executive Officer, Tom Fallon. This is a full-time, exempt, professional position and is based in Infinera’s Sunnyvale, CA headquarters.
Starting Salary : Your initial bi-weekly salary will be $14,807.69, which is equivalent to $385,000 on an annualized basis. Your salary will be paid in accordance with Infinera's normal payroll practices and subject to applicable tax withholdings.
Duties : As Chief Legal Officer, you will have the duties and responsibilities commensurate with those customarily associated with that position, including such duties and responsibilities as reasonably assigned by Infinera’s Chief Executive Officer. You will devote substantially all of your time, attention and skill to such duties, except during any paid vacation and other excused absence periods, and will use your best efforts to promote the success of Infinera’s business.
For the duration of your term of employment with Infinera, you agree not to (a) actively engage in any other employment, occupation or consulting activity for any direct or indirect remuneration or (b) render commercial or professional services of any nature to any person or organization, whether or not for compensation, in each case, without the prior approval of the Chief Executive Officer.
Bonus Plan : For fiscal year 2019, you also will be eligible to receive an annual target bonus of 70% of your annual base salary upon achievement of performance objectives to be determined by the Board of Directors of Infinera (the “ Board ”) or the Compensation Committee of the Board (the “ Committee ”), in its sole discretion. For fiscal year 2019, your annual bonus opportunity will be prorated for the portion of the year you are actually employed with Infinera. Following the end of each calendar year, the Board or Committee, in its respective discretion, will determine the extent to which the performance objectives relating to the annual bonus for that year were achieved and the extent to which the annual bonus becomes earned for that year. For fiscal year 2019 only, fifty percent (50%) of your prorated annual target bonus opportunity will be guaranteed. For any fiscal year for which you earn an annual bonus, you must be employed through the date that it is paid, including with respect to your guaranteed bonus. Any earned annual bonus will be paid at the same time annual bonuses are paid to other senior executives of Infinera, which is expected to occur during the first quarter of the fiscal year following the fiscal year to which performance relates.
Sign-on Bonus : You will receive a one-time sign-on bonus of $50,000, less applicable withholdings. This sign-on bonus is to be paid in a lump sum within two normal payroll cycles after your employment start date. If you voluntarily resign from your employment with Infinera or Infinera terminates your employment for Cause (as defined in Exhibit A) on or before your one-year anniversary date of your employment start date, you agree to repay Infinera the full, gross amount of the sign-on bonus ($50,000) no later than thirty day following the date of termination of your employment with Infinera. If your employment is terminated by Infinera other than for cause (as defined in Exhibit A), you will have no obligation to repay the sign-on bonus.
Benefits : As an employee of Infinera, you may be eligible to participate in certain employee benefit arrangements, including a 401(k)-retirement savings plan, ESPP, health, dental, vision, disability and life insurance and a flexible spending plan, all in accordance with the terms and conditions of

the applicable arrangement. Infinera reserves the right to modify or terminate its benefit arrangements it offers to its employees at any time and from time to time as it deems necessary or appropriate.
Equity Awards : Subject to the approval of the Committee and compliance with applicable securities laws, it will be recommended that you be granted an award of 220,000 restricted stock units (“ RSUs ”). Each RSU represents the right to receive one share of Infinera common stock. The RSUs will be subject to the terms and conditions of the Infinera Corporation 2016 Equity Incentive Plan (the “ 2016 Plan ”) and standard form of Global RSU Agreement (or any successor plans or agreements). The RSUs will be scheduled to vest as to 25% of the RSUs on the one-year anniversary of the vesting commencement date and as to 25% of the RSUs on each anniversary thereafter, subject to you remaining a service provider of Infinera through each applicable vesting date. The vesting commencement date shall be the 5 th day of the calendar month following the date the Committee approves your award.
Severance : Subject to the approval of the Committee, you will be eligible to enter into Infinera’s standard form of Change of Control Severance Agreement for Section 16 officers. Further, you will be eligible to receive severance benefits under Infinera’s Executive Severance Policy in the event you incur a qualifying termination in accordance with the terms and conditions thereof as in effect at the time of any such termination.
Compensation Review : The Board or Committee will review your compensation annually as part of its compensation review for senior executives generally and your compensation, including adjustments to your base salary and annual target bonus, and receipt of additional equity incentives, which will be subject to approval of the Board or Committee, as applicable.
Conditions to Offer of Employment : Infinera conditions this offer upon your providing appropriate documentation of U.S. citizenship or authorization to work in the United States. Also, Infinera conditions this offer upon acceptable reference checks, successful completion of a background check, and the signing and returning with this letter of the attached 1) Arbitration Agreement, 2) Employee Confidentiality and Invention Assignment Agreement and 3) Non-Disclosure Agreement. If you are permitted to begin employment prior to the successful completion of the background check, your continued employment is conditioned upon successful completion of such background check. Additionally, some customers may require that employees performing services for that customer undergo additional and ongoing background checks and drug tests. Depending on your position at Infinera, your continued employment at Infinera may be subject to your undergoing such checks and tests.
Policies : You acknowledge that you will comply with and be subject to all Infinera policies, guidelines and processes in effect throughout your employment, including but not limited to Infinera’s Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, Insider Trading Policy, and Executive Clawback Policy. You acknowledge that Infinera may implement, modify or revoke Infinera’s policies, guidelines and processes from time to time, and you agree to read and comply with each then-current policy, guideline and/or process.
At-Will Employment : If you accept this offer, your employment with Infinera will be “at-will”. This means that your employment with Infinera will not last for any specific period of time and either you or Infinera can terminate your employment without notice and for any reason or for no reason at all. This letter will reflect the final, total and complete agreement between you and Infinera regarding how your employment may be terminated. No other agreements exist regarding the subject of

termination, except as referenced herein. Even though your job duties, title, compensation and benefits, as well as Infinera’s personnel policies and procedures, may change from time to time during your tenure with Infinera, neither you nor Infinera can change the “at-will” nature of your employment, unless you and the Chief Executive Officer of Infinera sign a written agreement that explicitly changes your status as an “at-will” employee. Further, upon termination of your employment with Infinera for any reason, you will be deemed to have resigned from all officer and/or director positions held at Infinera and its affiliates voluntarily, without any further required action by you, as of the end of your employment and you, at Infinera’s request, will execute any documents reasonably necessary to reflect your resignation.
We wish to impress on you that you must not bring to Infinera any confidential or proprietary information or material of any former employer, disclose or use such information or material in the course of your employment with Infinera, or violate any other obligation to your former employers.
By accepting this offer, you agree to start employment with Infinera on April 1, 2019. This employment start date is contingent upon successful completion of your reference and background checks. To indicate your acceptance of Infinera's offer, please sign and date this letter in the space provided below and return one copy to Brett Hooper by March 22, 2019. This offer will lapse if you do not accept by that date. This letter supersedes and replaces any and all prior agreements or representations, whether oral or in writing, concerning your employment with Infinera.
Electronic Signatures; Counterparts:  This letter agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, all of which, taken together, shall constitute one and the same instrument. Electronic form signatures shall be treated as original signatures for the purpose of enforcing this letter agreement.
We are excited by the prospect of you joining us and look forward to working with you! If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

/s/ Brett Hooper

Brett Hooper
Chief Human Resources Officer
Infinera

I, David L. Teichmann, have read this letter and understand its terms. By signing below, I accept the offer of employment this letter makes and acknowledge and agree to the terms and conditions set forth in this letter.
/s/ David L. Teichmann ________________     March 18, 2019 __________________________
Signature                    Date

Exhibit A

Definition of Cause

For purposes of the offer letter to which this Exhibit A is attached, “Cause” will mean: (i) your willful failure to substantially perform your duties and responsibilities to Infinera or deliberate violation of an Infinera policy; (ii) your commission of any act of fraud, embezzlement, dishonesty or any other willful misconduct that has caused or is reasonably expected to result in material injury to Infinera; (iii) unauthorized use or disclosure by you of any proprietary information or trade secrets of Infinera or any other party to whom you owe an obligation of nondisclosure as a result of your relationship with Infinera; or (iv) your willful breach of any of your obligations under any written agreement or covenant with Infinera. The determination as to whether you are being terminated for Cause will be made in good faith by Infinera and will be final and binding on you.

Exhibit 31.1
CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR 15d-14(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934,
AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
I, Thomas J. Fallon, certify that:
1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Infinera Corporation;
2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
4. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant’s fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting; and
5. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.
Dated: August 8, 2019

		
By:	/s/    THOMAS J. FALLON        	
 	Thomas J. Fallon	
 	Chief Executive Officer	
 	(Principal Executive Officer)	

Exhibit 31.2
CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR 15d-14(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934,
AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
I, Brad D. Feller, certify that:
1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Infinera Corporation;
2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
4. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant’s fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting; and
5. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.
Dated: August 8, 2019

		
By:	/s/    BRAD D. FELLER        	
 	Brad D. Feller	
 	Chief Financial Officer	
 	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	

Exhibit 32.1
CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350,
AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
I, Thomas J. Fallon, certify pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Infinera Corporation for the quarterly period ended June 29, 2019 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the information contained in such Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Infinera Corporation.

				
Date:	August 8, 2019	 	/s/    THOMAS J. FALLON        	
 	 	 	Thomas J. Fallon	
 	 	 	Chief Executive Officer	
 	 	 	(Principal Executive Officer)	
I, Brad D. Feller, certify pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Infinera Corporation for the quarterly period ended June 29, 2019 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the information contained in the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Infinera Corporation.

				
Date:	August 8, 2019	 	/s/    BRAD D. FELLER	
 	 	 	Brad D. Feller	
 	 	 	Chief Financial Officer	
 	 	 	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	
A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 has been provided to Infinera Corporation and will be retained by Infinera Corporation and furnished to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.
This certification “accompanies” the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q to which it relates, is not deemed filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of Infinera Corporation under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.